

Gough, C., Harris, A., Humber, F. and Roy, R.

«Etude de la diversité biologique et de la santé des récifs coralliens des sites pilotes du projet Gestion des Ressources Naturelles Marines du Sud de Toliara» (Projet MG0910.01)

Biodiversity and health of coral reefs at pilot sites south of Toliara WWF Southern Toliara Marine Natural Resource Management project MG 0910.01



2D Aberdeen Studios, 22-24 Highbury Grove, London N5 2EA, UK. <u>research@blueventures.org</u>

Tel: +44 (0)20 3176 0548 Fax: +44 (0)800 066 4032







Acknowledgements: The authors would like to thank the WWF teams in Toliara and Antananarivo and the Blue Ventures London staff for logistical support. Thanks to Vola Ramahery and Gaetan Tovondrainy from WWF Toliara for their support in the field and Mathieu Sebastien Raharilala and Soalahatse for their technical assistance. Thanks also go to the Blue Ventures dive team for their hard work and scientific expertise. Many thanks also to each of the village communities for their kind help and hospitality. Our sincere thanks also to Geo-Eye for their kind donation of the high-resolution satellite imagery.

**Recommended citation**: Gough, C., Harris, A., Humber, F. and Roy, R. (2009). Biodiversity and health of coral reefs at pilot sites south of Toliara WWF Marine resource management project MG 0910.01

**Author's contact details**: Charlotte Gough (<u>charlie@blueventures.org</u>); Alasdair Harris (<u>al@blueventures.org</u>); Frances Humber (<u>frances@blueventures.org</u>); Raj Roy (<u>raj@blueventures.org</u>)

# **Table of Contents**

List of Abbreviations	2	
Executive Summary 3		
Introduction 4		
Threats to Madagascar's coral reefs	4	
Status of Madagascar's reefs	4	
Northern reefs	4	
Southwestern reefs	5	
(i) Andavadoaka	6	
(ii) Salary and Ranobe	8	
(iii) South of Toliara	8	
Long-term trends	8	
Importance of expansion of reef research	In	
southwest Madagascar	9	
Managing for resilience	9	
Purpose of this study	.10	
Context	10	
Objective	12	
Methods	.14	
Benthic Community Structure	14	
Line Intercept transects	. 14	
Fish Underwater Visual Census (UVC)	15	
Discrete Group Sampling	10 . 16	
Echinoderm Assessment	. 10	
Sea Urchin Audrats	17	
Holothurian Surveys	. 17 17	
Holothurian belt transects	. 17	
Physical Environmental Parameters	18	
, Survey Sampling Strategy	18	
Data Analysis	19	
Multivariate analysis	20	
Site Descriptions	.20	
Zone A - Maromena/Befasy (commune Anakao)	20	
Patch Reef (Ankara MB)	. 21	
Fringing Reef (Bezamba)	. 21	
Barrier Reef ( Lavapano)	. 21	
Zone B – Beheloke (commune Beheloke)	22	
Patch Reef (Tany-Vao)	. 22	
Fringing Reef (Maromalinike)	. 23	
Barrier Reef (Ranolaly)	. 23	

Zone C – Itampolo (commune Itampolo)	24
Patch reef (Ankara)	24
Fringing Reef (Tambohoabo)	24
Barrier Reef (Belamiera)	25
Barrier Reef (Mahadrano)	25
Zone D – Ambohibola (commune Androka)	26
Patch reef (Nosimbato)	26
Fringing Reef (Ambolafoty)	26
Barrier Reef (Ankara Ambohoe)	27
Results	28
Benthic Composition	28
Reef Fish Diversity	31
Reef Fish Biomass	32
Urchin Diversity and Biomass	34
, Holothurian Diversity and Biomass	34
Benthic Composition	35
Reef Fish Diversity	35
Reef Fish Biomass	36
Urchin Diversity and Biomass	36
Holothurian Diversity and Biomass	36
Benthic Composition	36
Reef Fish Diversity	37
Reef Fish Biomass	37
Urchin Diversity and Biomass	37
Holothurian Diversity and Biomass	37
Benthic Composition	37
Reef Fish Diversity	37
Reef Fish Biomass	38
Urchin Diversity and Biomass	38
Holothurian Diversity and Biomass	38
Benthic Composition	38
Reef Fish Diversity	39
Reef FISH BIOMASS	39
Urchin Diversity and Biomass	39
Discussion	39
	43
Recommendations for future research	55
References	56
Appendices	63
Data Tables	69





# **Table of Figures**

Figure 1 Map of southwest Madagascar highlighting areas of previous research and the extent of the reef system	6
Figure 2 Change in Benthic Composition of the Grand Recif Toliara between 1978 and 2008	9
Figure 3 Map of South West Madagascar indicating the location of villages and survey zones	13
Figure 4 Satellite imagery of survey areas in Maromena and Befasy	20
Figure 5 Imagery depicting survey sites in Beheloke	22
Figure 6 Image of the survey sites for Itampolo	24
Figure 7 Survey sites for the village of Ambohibola	26
Figure 8 Benthic Composition, depicting percentage contributions for each substrate type	28
Figure 9 Graphical representation of hard coral taxonomic diversity and Simpsons Diversity Index (SDI)	29
Figure 10 Percentage contribution of each scleractinian genus to total hard coral cover	29
Figure 11 Contribution of each algal genus to total substrate cover	30
Figure 12 Average daily water temperatures throughout surveying period	30
Figure 13 Reef fish species richness and diversity (SDI)	31
Figure 14 Family contributions to fish species diversity	32
Figure 15 Biomass of Reef fish (Kg ha <sup>-1</sup> ) and contribution of fish families to biomass. (Error bars = ± Standard Error)	33
Figure 16 Percentage contribution of each trophic guild to total reef fish biomass	33
Figure 17 Contribution of sea urchin species to total urchin biomass (Kg ha <sup>-1</sup> ) (Error Bars = $\pm$ Standard Error)	34
Figure 18 Species contribution to Holothurian biomass (Kg ha- $^1$ ) (Error bars = $\pm$ Standard Error)	35
Figure 19 non-metric MDS ordination of samples (all replicates, all sites) based on intercept transect benthic community data	40
Figure 20 MDS ordination from Figure 19 labelling sites based on management area. Samples grouped based within Bray Curtis similarity boundaries at 65% similarity	41
Figure 21 MDS ordination from Figure 19 labelling sites based on geomorphological class of reef	41
Figure 22 Bubble plot showing relative variation in hard coral cover between samples based on MDS ordination of Figure 19	42
Figure 23 Graph depicting change in trophic guild dominance on reefs of southwest Madagascar between 1979 and the present	50





ANOSIM	Analysis of Similarity
ASEAN	Association of South East Asian Nations
COPEFRITO	Compagnie de Pêche Frigorifique de Tuléar
GIS	Geographical Information Systems
IHSM	Institut Halieutique et des Sciences Marines
LIT	Line Intercept Transect
MHW	Mean High Water
MLW	Mean Low Water
MPA	Marine Protected Area
MDS	Multi-Dimensional Scaling
NCRI	National Coral Reef Institute
NGO	Non Governmental Organisation
SDI	Simpson's Diversity Index
SE	Standard Error
SRPRH	Service Régional de la Pêche et des Ressources Halieutiques
SGP	Small Grants Programme
UVC	Underwater Visual Census
WIO	Western Indian Ocean
WWF	World Wildlife Fund
MWIOPO	Madagascar and Western Indian Ocean Program Office



# **Executive Summary**

This report presents the results of coral reef ecosystem assessments conducted as part of a research partnership between Blue Ventures Conservation and WWF MWIOPO (Madagascar and Western Indian Ocean Program Office) in southwest Madagascar in December 2008. Results are presented to advise co-management strategies being developed by WWF Madagascar and local Vezo fishing communities.

- The results of this study suggest that the coral reefs of Itampolo, Beheloke, Maromena and Befasy show serious signs of degradation likely to be a result of unsustainable exploitation of marine resources.
- Hard coral cover overall is poor, although two reefs, Ambolafoty and Nosimbato exhibited exceptionally high levels of coral cover.
- Fish diversity and biomass appear to be relatively high but data suggest instability of trophic structure as a result of the removal of top level carnivores, and the presence of increasing numbers of herbivores. This is likely to be a result of unsustainable biomass removal.
- Low biomass of carnivorous fish in all survey zones indicates that these populations are in a state of serious depletion.
- High urchin populations reflect densities and biomass levels from degraded reefs in other areas of the western Indian Ocean. This may be linked to low abundance of their main predators caused by chronic overfishing.
- Ambohibola's reefs were in the best health of those surveyed. The benthic composition shows greater similarity to less intensively fished or protected areas in Madagascar and the western Indian Ocean region.

However, despite encouraging health of coral communities at these reefs, reef fish biomass and community structure on these sites are similar to levels seen on more degraded reefs in the region indicating that marine resources are suffering from similar levels of exploitation.

- If present levels of fishing intensity continue, these reefs will have little capacity to resist or recover from future acute disturbances such as mass bleaching or severe storm damage because of their low coral cover, poor benthic structural complexity, high macro-algal cover, and abnormally low density of herbivorous fish.
- Effective management of these reefs is likely to be critical to restoring key functional groups and maintaining ecosystem resilience and recovery potential.
- Fisheries management through gear and catch restrictions have proven successful in restoring fish biomass and sustainability of fisheries. These should be considered a potentially useful management tool to act as an alternative or in conjunction with marine reserves and protected areas.
- Reefs that already exhibit signs of resilience in their benthic community structure, such as the patch reefs in Ambohibola and Itampolo, should be taken into account when developing management strategies. These areas may show the most significant recovery responses if fisheries restrictions are imposed effectively.
- Co-management of proposed marine protected areas in Itampolo, Beheloke, Maromena and Befasy by WWF and local village councils will help ensure that management plans meet with high levels of compliance by local communities.
- Community educational programmes should be adopted in order to ensure greater understanding of reef recovery and resilience and the dynamics of coral ecosystems.
- Community management goals should be realistic, measurable and verifiable.
- Quantifiable achievements in conservation and fisheries management will support the long-term credibility of and adherence to management strategies, whilst the perception of short-term failures may have negative repercussions for future management policies.

Data from this research are available from WWF Madagascar for use by relevant parties. Please contact the authors for more information.

# Introduction

#### , o o tures

# Threats to Madagascar's coral reefs

Madagascar's coastline spans 14° of latitude, harbouring over 3500km of coral reefs in widely differing oceanographic settings. The most extensive reefs are found in the northeast, northwest, and southwest of the country, and together support the highest species richness of corals in the central and western Indian Ocean (Veron and Turak 2005).

Almost all of the country's accessible reefs are exploited by traditional artisanal fisheries. Fishing effort on reefs has increased considerably over the past decade as a result of rapidly expanding market demand from fisheries collection enterprises.

The growth of fishing effort has coincided with diversification of the range of species targeted by fishers and collectors. Rapid development and increasing production of small-scale artisanal and traditional fisheries has arisen in response to growing demand for export and through the introduction of improved fishing materials and techniques (Iida 2005).

In addition to the negative impacts of unsustainable and largely unmonitored biomass removal, reef degradation is attributable to the chronic anthropogenic impacts of hyper-sedimentation from fluvial discharge, as well as organic enrichment and pollution of coastal waters.

Cyclonic activity in Madagascar is high, with severe localised damage to coral reefs attributable to cyclones and tropical storms occurring on an approximately annual basis.

No quantitative data exist to document the responses of coral reefs in the immediate aftermath of the bleaching events that caused devastating mortality to Madagascar's reefs in 1998, 2001 and 2002. However it is likely that fast growing corals, in particular *Acropora*, the most diverse and often the most common genus on Indo-Pacific reefs, were particularly heavily impacted by these bleaching events, as was observed at numerous monitoring sites elsewhere in the Indo-Pacific (Wilkinson 2000; Sheppard *et al.* 2002; McClanahan *et al.* 2004).

With the exception of a moderate bleaching episode affecting northeastern reefs in 2005, no subsequent widespread bleaching-related coral mortality events have been recorded in Madagascar over the past 6 years.

# Status of Madagascar's reefs

# Northern reefs

Several rapid assessments of coral reefs have been undertaken over recent years in the north of the country, where coral reefs are generally considered to be in better condition than in the south (Cooke *et al.* 2000; Ahamada *et al.* 2002; McKenna & Allen 2003; Harding & Randriamanantsoa 2008). In addition, annual quantitative reef monitoring programmes are ongoing within several of Madagascar's established Marine Protected Areas managed by the National Parks Service, *Madagascar National Parks*. These include the protected areas of Nosy Hara,



Masoala and Mananara Nord, all of which are situated in the north and northeast of Madagascar (Harding & Randriamanantsoa 2008).

Reef surveys in the northwest of Madagascar in 2003 suggested that most sites in this area exhibited above 20% hard coral cover with an average of 30% over all sites surveyed (McKenna & Allen 2003). However, a 2006 study in the northeast and northwest of Madagascar recorded sites as being far more degraded, exhibiting a range of between 2 and 23% hard coral cover (Harding & Randriamanantsoa 2008).

This latter study, which provides the most recent published information on coral reefs within the marine reserves of northern Madagascar, shows mean *Acropora* cover to be less than 1.7% at all marine parks, with the exception of Cap Masoala (4.5%). The main *Acropora* life forms recorded in this study were submassive and encrusting colonies, despite evidence at several sites of large, intact *Acropora* skeletons assumed to be relics of an earlier mortality episode, probably occurring in 1998. Similarly, the vast majority of non-*Acropora* corals comprised encrusting or massive forms. The same study found reef fish biomass to range from 100 to 900 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, similar to studies from southwestern reefs (Harding 2006; Harding & Randriamanantsoa 2008).

#### **Southwestern reefs**

Reefs in the southwest of the country, which extend from Androka in the south to the Mangoky delta in the north (a total distance of approximately 410 km), have historically been the most studied in Madagascar. The Grand Récif barrier reef in Toliara was the focus of intensive research efforts by Toliara's Marine Station from 1961-1972, a period during which approximately 400 scientific reports were published on the status region's marine environment. These studies, although focused primarily on taxonomic research of the reef, provide a valuable insight into the condition of the region's coral reefs prior to current elevated levels of direct anthropogenic disturbance (Pichon 1971).

There is limited published research documenting the status of the region's coral reefs over the intervening decades (McVean *et al.*; Walker & Roberts; Rey 1982; Laroche & Ramananarivo 1995; Laroche *et al.* 1997; Gabrie *et al.* 2000; Frontier 2003; Walker & Fanning 2003; Webster *et al.* 2003; Woods-Ballard *et al.* 2003; McVean *et al.* 2005; WWF 2006a; WWF 2006b; Ory 2008). Levels of exploitation of marine resources in areas of the southwest are considered to be similar to those observed in other areas in the western Indian Ocean (WIO), such as Mauritius, that are believed to be over-fished (Laroche & Ramananarivo 1995).

However, there has been considerable expansion of coral reef research in the region since 2003, in large part as a result of research undertaken by independent marine conservation NGOs working in partnership with Toliara's *Institut Halieutique et des Sciences Marines* (IHSM) in Ranobe bay (approximately 30 km north of Toliara) and the region of Andavadoaka (approximately 200 km north of Toliara) (Figure 1). A number of ecological and biodiversity assessment studies having been undertaken in recent years to support ongoing marine and coastal conservation efforts in the region (Nadon *et al.* 2005; Harding *et al.* 2006; Gillibrand *et al.* 2007; Weis *et al.* 2008).





Figure 1 Map of southwest Madagascar highlighting areas of previous research and the extent of the reef system.

(i) Andavadoaka

Surveys of Andavadoaka's coral reefs have identified a total of 385 species of fish, belonging to 182 genera and 57 families; 235 mollusc species in 112 genera and 71 families; and 164 hard coral species in 55 genera



and 17 families (including 19 species not recorded elsewhere in Madagascar and at least 4 species that can only been identified to genus level, and may be species new to science (Harding 2006). An extrapolation of these fish diversity data to facilitate comparative analysis of species richness data with other reference sites in the Indo-Pacific region provides a theoretical value of species richness of at least 529 species (Allen & Werner 2002; Harding *et al.* 2006; Gillibrand *et al.* 2007).

Existing long-term monitoring sites in the Andavadoaka region encompass fringing, barrier and patch reef sites experiencing a range of fishing pressures. Most seaward fringing and barrier reefs in this and the broader southwest region have undergone a phase shift from coral to algal-dominated communities. Typical seaward reefs in the region exhibit coral cover < 20%, with high or dominant levels (35-80%) of turf and macro-algae, particularly *Lobophora* sp., *Dictyota* sp., and *Turbinaria* sp..

Faviids, poritiids, agaricids, and mussids are generally the dominant corals in reef communities at all depths and in all geomorphological classes of reef in the region, although much of the eroded coral framework in these areas suggests that most sites were previously dominated by branching Acroporids. On exposed seaward sites the collapsed reef structure has generally been smoothed into planar surfaces by wave action and hardened by encrusting turf and calcareous algae. Conversely, the substrate of many sheltered fringing reefs and lagoonal patches remains loose unconsolidated coral rubble. Like high cover of seaweeds, such a highly mobile substrate may play a role in limiting reef recovery in the region by preventing effective hard coral recruitment.

Coral cover at a number of heavily-fished nearshore sites has remained stable at 5-10% over five years of monitoring since 2004, showing no trend of recovery. Conversely, total seaweed and algal turf cover has remained high, at 60-80%, showing no evidence of decline.

Studies of fish biomass in Andavadoaka show similar patterns to those described at exploited reef sites in the northeast of Madagascar (Harding & Randriamanantsoa 2008) with the more easily accessible fringing and barrier reefs exhibiting lower levels of biomass than the less intensely fished patch reef sites (Harris *et al.* 2009).

Notwithstanding the general poor status of Andavadoaka's reefs, recovery at a number of less-exploited sites has been considerable, with certain sites showing substantial improvement to coral-dominated communities. For example, several deep lagoonal patch reef sites in the region of Andavadoaka, all experiencing low fishing effort, have shown a progressive annual increase in coral cover from  $\sim$ 30% to  $\sim$ 70% between 2004 and 2008. This upward trend in coral cover has been accompanied by a concurrent reduction in algal coverage, which has shown a progressive decrease from  $\sim$ 50% to  $\sim$ 20% over the same five-year period.

The observed stark differences in recovery trajectories of heavily-exploited and less exploited reef sites over the past five years suggest that it is likely the resilience and recovery potential of many coral reefs in this region may be inhibited by present high levels of fishing. Such observations of reef recovery dynamics provide valuable insight into the potential effectiveness of reef management interventions in the region. Strategies to reduce the widespread algal dominance on the region's coral reefs should focus on increasing herbivory by reducing fishing, and decreasing terrigenous nutrient runoff. This may serve to enhance coral settlement and recruitment, and improve reef resilience from future disturbance events.



#### (ii) Salary and Ranobe

Like Andavadoaka, recent surveys of the coral reefs of Salary bay (located approximately equidistant between Ranobe bay and Andavadoaka) (Figure 1) show characteristic variability in coral cover between reef areas, with coral cover generally increasing with depth (WWF 2006b). Sites below 20 m generally exhibited greater than 30% cover of hard coral, while sites shallower than 10 m were generally considerably more degraded. The authors hypothesise that the higher coral cover at deeper sites may be a result of greater thermal protection of deeper water from bleaching, whilst shallower sites may have been more severely affected by past bleaching episodes, as well as being more vulnerable to anthropogenic factors (WWF 2006b).

Recent studies conducted in the Ranobe bay suggest that coral cover at lagoonal and barrier reef sites are similar to that of the patch reefs sampled in Andavadoaka (Ory 2008).

#### (iii) South of Toliara

With the exception of studies undertaken in the vicinity of Anakao in 2003 (Frontier 2003; Walker & Fanning 2003; Webster *et al.* 2003) limited coral reef research has been undertaken on the reefs south of Toliara. A WWF marine diagnostic report suggests increasing species richness and reef health with increasing distance south from Toliara, attributed to reduced anthropogenic influences from tourism and fishing, and reduced impacts of sedimentation, compared to those experienced by reefs closer to Toliara due to the proximity of the Onilahy river (WWF 2006a).

#### Long-term trends

Assuming the condition of Andavadoaka's reefs may be considered to be approximately representative of the status of the broader southwestern reef system, these data serve to illustrate the extent of degradation of coral reefs in southwest Madagascar over the past 30-40 years since the studies of Toliara's reefs in the 1960s and 1970s.

Pichon (1978) describes the coral community composition on the outer reefs in Ranobe bay as being extremely lush, with outer slopes characterised by well-developed spur-and-groove systems with wide grooves and vertical or overhanging side walls. Accounts of the barrier reef flats at this time describe the fore-reef flats as being dominated by crustose coralline algae (*Porolithon onkodes* and *Lithophyllum* sp.), seaward of a middle zone approximately 250 m in width composed almost exclusively of homogeneous branching *Acropora* spp. (reported as *A. pharaonis* and *A. arbuscula*) covering 100% of the substrate. At a reef site south of the village of Ifaty this zone was reported to stretch uninterrupted for an area of 1 km by 200-250 m. These zones were succeeded by an inner reef flat characterised by extremely high coral diversity, albeit comparatively smaller and more isolated colonies, primarily of massive growth forms, with substrate cover averaging "only" 50%. Seagrass beds were the typical habitat on the back reef flat. Pichon (1972) describes similar prolific coral growth and reef on sites surveyed at the southern limit of the southwestern reef system, in the region of Androka.

Observations of thriving reef condition and composition such as this are almost unimaginable in southwestern Madagascar's reefs today. A rapid assessment survey of benthic community composition at 10 m depth on the outer reef slope of Toliara's Grand Récif carried out by the authors in 2008 provides some degree of quantification of the long term degradation to Toliara's reefs since the studies of the 1960s and 1970s (Figure 2).



Figure 2 Change in Benthic Composition of the Grand Recif Toliara between 1978 and 2008

### Importance of expansion of reef research in southwest Madagascar

Whilst ongoing annual reef assessments at sites such as Andavadoaka and Ranobe provide an insight into reef condition and recovery responses in this region, the current paucity of past studies or long-term quantitative reef assessments from elsewhere in the broader southwest region – in particular the 180 km of coral reefs south of Toliara - means that the health and status of much of Madagascar's vast southwestern coral reef system remain scientifically unknown.

Given Madagascar's current drive for considerable expansion of marine and coastal protected area coverage as part of the Durban Vision, it is considered critical that the scope of existing reef monitoring efforts is expanded to provide relevant information on ecosystem status, recovery and resilience to protected area managers and decision makers.

### Managing for resilience

Global climate change forecasts and publications predict ever-worsening impacts of climate change on coral reefs and related marine environments. Effective zoning of marine protected areas (MPAs) requires not only a knowledge of the range of direct anthropogenic threats affecting a given marine ecosystem, but also an understanding of the ecosystem's likely ability to cope with climate change.

The near-ubiquitous degradation of Madagascar's southwestern coral reefs over recent decades is attributed in part to the bleaching-related mass mortality events of 1998-2002, as monitored and quantified on coral reefs throughout the central and western Indian Ocean region over recent years (Goldberg & Wilkinson 2004).



Importantly for MPA managers, global climate change models predict increasing frequency and severity of climaterelated perturbations to coral reef systems over coming decades (Hoegh-Guldberg 1999; Hughes *et al.* 2003; Hoegh-Guldberg *et al.* 2007)

A number of recent studies have shone light on the ability of coral reefs to withstand or recover from climateinduced disturbance (Sheppard *et al.* 2008). Observed patterns of recovery and resilience in reef systems are complex, commonly showing patchiness and heterogeneity between and within sites, but on the whole favouring reefs on which direct sources of anthropogenic disturbance have been minimised or removed.

Observations from surveys carried out in southwest Madagascar exemplify this variability in resistance and resilience, with some sites appearing to have been less affected than others by the 1998 bleaching events (WWF 2006a), whilst others have shown signs of considerable recovery since 1998 (Harris *et al.* 2009). Still the vast majority of sites at a regional scale remain in a serious condition of degradation, showing no indication of likely recovery if present levels of exploitation remain unchanged

Given the increasingly gloomy prognoses regarding the likely future impacts of climate change on Madagascar's already highly stressed coral reefs over the coming decades, an understanding of current patterns of reef health across broad ecosystems - such as Madagascar's southwestern reef system - provides an all-important means of identifying those areas which are showing high levels of resilience and recovery potential. In order to establish effective reserves local managers must have a means of identifying resilient and resistant reefs for protection. Such information is fundamental to the development of resilient MPA networks, since enduring reefs are likely to play a pivotal role in reseeding reefs in the aftermath of future mortality episodes.

Clearly local management measures, such as reserves and networks of reserves, are not only an effective fisheries management tool; they also provide a practical means of mitigating the effects of climate change on coral reef ecosystems. Thus management of direct, local stressors affecting resilient reefs can be prioritised as a means of reinforcing an ecosystem's ability to deal with the threats of future climatic disturbance. Failure to take account of reef resilience in marine conservation planning risks compromising the effectiveness and management objectives of marine and coastal protected areas.

# Purpose of this study

#### Context

At the Worlds Park Congress in Durban, South Africa in 2003, President Marc Ravalomanana declared his Government's 'Durban Vision'; that Madagascar would more than triple its protected area coverage from 1.7 to 6 million hectares, including five new marine protected areas.

Faced with the combined effects of climate change and direct anthropogenic factors such as over-fishing and rapid population growth on coral reefs throughout the WIO, an increasing number of management strategies are being developed throughout the region in order to protect and conserve these vital marine resources (Obura 2008).

As well as its importance in safeguarding marine biodiversity and coral reef ecosystem resilience, effective marine conservation in southwest Madagascar is critical to the livelihoods and cultures of the local and migrant indigenous



Vezo fishing communities, as well as to the long-term financial sustainability of fisheries collection and export enterprises that account for a significant proportion of income in coastal communities in southern and western Madagascar.

With unmanaged fisheries constituting a key driver of reef degradation throughout the WIO region, governments, NGOs and local fishing communities are increasingly collaborating and sharing management responsibilities to ensure the viability and sustainability of conservation plans (Obura 2008). Traditional and community-managed fishing zones have been shown to have as effective an outcome on fish size and biomass as other types of managed area (McClanahan *et al.* 2006a).

To address problems of deteriorating marine resources in southwest Madagascar through climate change and increasing exploitation, WWF-Madagascar is working alongside local Vezo communities to develop and implement marine resource conservation management strategies. The WWF Marine Programme is establishing, at pilot sites, the sustainable management of the living marine and coastal resources of southern Toliara. This work, in collaboration with local fishermen, the Malagasy Fisheries administration, collectors, retailers and the local populations will primarily benefit the local communities along the coast that are reliant on traditional fishing, including men, women and children. One of the main aims of the WWF project is to build capacity among the users of fish resources (permanent and intermittent fishers) through the development of socio-organizational and marine resource management structures, in order to establish and implement management plans for the sustainable use of marine fisheries resources. This work is being carried out in collaboration with the Fisheries Services (Service Régional de la Pêche et des Ressources Halieutiques or SRPRH), which contributes technical expertise, as well as other stakeholders involved in fish production, such as COPEFITO, Murex International and the IHSM. The objectives of this WWF project will be reached through the establishment of alternative livelihood strategies, development and implementation of feedback systems, and the essential collaboration and communication between fisheries management authorities, local fishermen and other stakeholders and partners in the region. This will provide the local fisheries authorities with a model and tools to ensure continued cooperation at the end of the WWF project. This will also provide the necessary incentive and justification for fisheries management authorities to implement similar initiatives for management, communication and collaboration in other coastal regions in Madagascar. The establishment of the "dina" (social convention) legalises the natural resources management rules allowing proper judicial enforcement. The establishment of the *dina* is of vital importance for the technical sustainability, since its design allows local communities to implement a transparent management strategy and enforce regulations in an autonomous way.

Marine resource management strategies are currently being planned by WWF-Madagascar in collaboration with local communities within four zones south of Toliara.

- Zone A Maromena/Befasy (commune of Anakao)
- Zone B Beheloke (commune of Beheloke)
- Zone C Itampolo (commune of Itampolo)
- Zone D Ambohibola (commune of Androka)

Within each of these zones local communities are working to establish fisheries management strategies regulating fishing methods and resource use throughout their local fishing grounds. Local councils and management



committees have been established within each village for planning, decision making and problem solving within the communities.

WWF will chiefly play an advisory role with their recommendations for management strategies to be agreed and subsequently implemented by the community, while the council's main responsibility will be to communicate management decisions to the communities and enforce regulations once they are in place.

As conservation plans develop, these management units will be used for decision-making on local fishing regulations as well as to enforce the management plans within the villages' fishing grounds.

Many of the surveys and reef health assessments undertaken in different areas of Madagascar and the western Indian Ocean have been carried out to assess the status of the region's coral reefs prior to the implementation of management plans (Harding *et al.* 2006; WWF 2006a; Harding & Randriamanantsoa 2008; Ory 2008).

Understanding certain aspects of the ecological and socioeconomic context of communities and ecosystems including local knowledge, resource use, ecosystem health, biodiversity and fish biomass - is fundamental to enable stakeholders, research organisations and resource managers to design appropriate zoning plans and management strategies.

Moreover this information is essential to understanding temporal changes in these parameters; a prerequisite to monitoring the effectiveness of conservation interventions and fisheries management efforts, and to adapting management strategies to best protect reef resources.

### **Objective**

The objective of this study was to survey the health of coral reefs within each of the four designated management zones, in order to gain an overview of relative reef status within each of the four areas (Figure 3).

This technical report summarises the baseline ecological surveying carried out on coral reefs within each of the four management zones in December 2008. In addition to its quantitative outputs, the study interprets the findings in a regional context, viewed alongside concurrent coral reef research being undertaken in southwest Madagascar.

Based on the findings of this study, preliminary recommendations for management are made, along with recommendations for future ecological research relative to the zoning and management of the proposed fisheries management areas.

Overall, this study aims to:

- Map the main characteristics of the surveyed marine areas
- Undertake a biological assessment of the above mentioned coral reef areas, which would become marine managed areas, providing and indication of the health status of the coral reefs and associated living organisms
- Structure the collected raw data in an easy format allowing insertion of future data
- Analyse the collected data in order to allow comparison with previous findings in the area and other regions of Madagascar and the Western Indian Ocean.
- Provide key information allowing WWF to develop an appropriate monitoring and evaluation strategy for each of the pilot sites.





Figure 3 Map of South West Madagascar indicating the location of villages and survey zones

# Methods



The methodologies employed during this study were adapted from Manual and Field Guide for Monitoring Coral Reef Ecosystems, Fisheries, and Stakeholders - Wildlife Conservation Society (McClanahan 2008). The main adaptations to these standard reef survey methodologies were to allow for logistical and time constraints within the study period.

Different geomorphological reef types have been shown to display significantly dissimilar assemblages of reef fish and benthic communities in southwest Madagascar. These differences have been seen to be particularly pronounced between nearshore fringing reefs, offshore barrier reefs and lagoonal patch reefs, probably as a result of varying fishing pressure based on differing accessibility of these reef types to fishers (Pichon 1972; Nadon *et al.* 2005; Gillibrand *et al.* 2007). Therefore, this study aimed to survey one representative sample of each of the above reef types within each management zone.

### **Benthic Community Structure**

Corals are particularly sensitive to relatively small changes in environmental conditions such as water temperature, pH levels, and sedimentation. Stress often results in bleaching and associated mortality is commonly a major factor influencing changes to the benthic community structure of reefs (Brown *et al.* 2000; McClanahan 2000a; Ostrander *et al.* 2000; Obura 2001a; Goldberg & Wilkinson 2004). Studies have shown that coral species vary in their susceptibility to bleaching, due to the dynamic relationship between the coral and its symbiotic algae, as well as the ability of corals to exhibit acclimatisation and genetic adaptation to high levels of temperature or irradiance (Brown *et al.* 2000; Fitt *et al.* 2001; Obura 2001b).

Examination of the benthic community structure of a coral reef can provide insight into the ecological processes and pressures within the ecosystem. Healthy reef communities are often dominated by hard corals while declining reef health is commonly characterised by an ecological 'phase-shift' with increasing dominance of macro algae. A number of studies have shown that anthropogenic factors such as fishing pressure and pollution greatly affect the ability of a reef to recover from natural disturbances and may even help to push a mid-equilibrium reef into decline (Levitan 1992; Roberts 1995; McClanahan *et al.* 1999; Grimsditch & Salm 2005; Mumby *et al.* 2007)

Benthic community surveys are therefore paramount to reef health assessments as they not only inform us of the diversity and structure of the reefs themselves but also act as a key indicator to the health of the reef ecosystem in general.

#### Line Intercept transects

The Line Intercept Transect (LIT) is a widely used method that allows researchers to retrieve accurate, quantitative percentage cover data for all benthic categories (English *et al.* 1997; Hill & Wilkinson 2004; McClanahan *et al.* 1999).

#### General procedure

• One observer is responsible for reading the measurements for the entire transect and recording the data on a pre-prepared slate.



- At the survey depth, a 10 m measuring tape is secured at one end, under or around a rock or other suitable anchor, and then rolled out, loosely following the depth contour, leaving the second end free.
- The benthic or substrate groups lying directly under the transect line are recorded by noting the point along the tape at which the benthos or substrate changes.
- Readings start at one end, at the first marking.
- No measurements under 3 cm are taken and all measurements are taken to the nearest centimetre, along the contour, as close to the substratum as possible, even if the transect line does not directly follow the contour.
- Each coral colony is recorded separately but other categories can be summed as convenient.
- Once the observer reaches the end of the transect, marked by the last 'meter mark', they go back along it, leaving the anchored end secured pressing the transect line down close to the substratum, following the contour. When the surveyor reaches the end again, the point on the substratum where the end of the transect line reached is marked and the line is pulled taut. The difference in the lengths between the marked point and the extended taught lines is then recorded. Subtracting this value from 1000 (cm) gives the value for the contour, as a comparable value for rugosity.
- The transect is now complete and the observer rolls in the line to repeat the transect at another area.
- The transect is repeated six times for each survey site at haphazardly-chosen non-overlapping points. Care must be taken to avoid bias between transects by avoiding carrying transects out in one area or laying survey lines through large areas of non-reef habitat, for example seagrass beds or lagoonal floor.
- Results are recorded in centimetres under the following categories;
  - Coral (genus level)
  - Algae (genus level)
  - Soft coral
  - Sponge
  - o Sand
  - Algal turf
  - Contour

### Fish Underwater Visual Census (UVC)

In addition to being the major coral reef resource used by local communities, coral reef fish play an important ecological role in coral reef ecosystems. The role of herbivores is particularly well documented in being a key factor influencing the health of coral reefs (Hixon & Brostoff 1996; Carreiro-Silva & McClanahan 2001; Mumby *et al.* 2007). Reef fish communities are vulnerable to natural disturbances and anthropogenic activities, particularly those that impact on the physical structure of the reef (Graham *et al.* 2007).

Coral reef fish are commercially important, particularly in resource-poor coastal regions with low agricultural productivity, such as southwest Madagascar, where local artisanal fisheries are the primary income-generating activity (Watson & Ormond 1994; Laroche & Ramananarivo 1995; Walters & Samways 2001; Woods-Ballard *et al.* 2003).



With changes in fish community structure acting as indicators of reef health it is vitally important to assess fish diversity and abundance as well as determining stock biomass of commercially important species, so that appropriate conservation and management strategies can be implemented and their effects monitored over time.

Underwater Visual Census (UVC) is a widely used surveying technique for the assessment of reef fish communities. This study employs two UVC methods:

### **Discrete Group Sampling**

#### General procedure:

- A 50 m line is laid out along the coral reef benthos at the appropriate depth 5 minutes prior to sampling.
- One observer then swims along this line, at a constant distance of 2.5 m from it carrying a slate with length markings, at a steady pace, counting and recording fish seen 2.5 m either side of the line, covering an area of 250 m<sup>2</sup>
- The transect is passed 4 times, with fish identified to species level with 1-3 fish families sampled with each pass of the line transect.
- The observer adjusts the swimming rate slightly (10-30 min transect<sup>-1</sup>), to account for the varying fish densities in different sites; sites with high fish densities are sampled slower than those with low densities.
- Other observers ensure they remain well out of the way to avoid scaring fish.
- The fish counts are preferably conducted during neap high tides as the lower movement of the water means it is less likely for the fish to hide. Although due to time constraints during this study this was not always possible
- While reef fish diversity is adequately assessed using this method, it does not provide a full biodiversity assessment of the reef, as the observations are limited to those fish that are observed during the transects.

#### **Abundance and Biomass Assessment**

General procedure:

- A 50 m line is laid out along the coral reef benthos at the appropriate depth 5 minutes prior to sampling.
- One observer then swims along at a steady pace, perpendicular to and at a constant distance of 2.5 m from this line, carrying a slate with length markings, counting and recording fish seen 2.5 m either side of the transect line covering an area of 250 m<sup>2</sup>.
- Fish are placed in size categories: 3-10, 10-20, 20-30, 30-40, 40-50, 50-60, 60-70, 70-80 and >80 cm, and into their families. Fish smaller than 3 cm are omitted to standardize density comparisons.
- The observer adjusts the swimming rate slightly (10-30 min transect<sup>-1</sup>), to account for the varying fish densities in different sites; sites with high fish densities are sampled slower than those with low densities.
- Other observers ensure they remain well out of the way to avoid scaring the fish.
- The fish counts are preferably conducted during neap high tides as the lower movement of the water means it is less likely for the fish to hide. Although due to time constraints during this study this was not always possible
- Observers conduct daily underwater length estimation tests, (Hill & Wilkinson 2004) to maintain a high level of accuracy throughout the biomass surveys.



### **Echinoderm Assessment**

Sea urchins are recognised as 'keystone' species within coral reef habitats, and as such their biological and ecological interactions within reef communities have been widely studied (Carpenter 1988; Levitan 1992; Watson & Ormond 1994; McClanahan 1998; McClanahan 1999). Urchins are grazers and the most significant invertebrate bioeroders within reef ecosystems (Carreiro-Silva & McClanahan 2001) removing high proportions of dead coral substrate alongside algae. Urchin abundance and their ecological influences have also been shown to be controlled by predator levels, such as triggerfish, which are often reduced by increasing fishing pressure (McClanahan 4998; McClanahan 1999; McClanahan 2000b). Urchin surveys are therefore of great importance in assessing the rate of herbivory and bioerosion that is occurring on reefs, as well as indicating the level of fishing intensity.

#### Sea Urchin Quadrats

Quadrats are a simple and effective method to quantify urchin abundance, diversity and biomass over a reef habitat. This survey uses a rectangular quadrat 10m<sup>2</sup>, performed at the same time as the LIT.

General procedure:

- Each quadrat is studied by one observer who also records the count on the pre-prepared slate.
- The tape measure is laid for 10 m and the observer swims recording the number of each species 0.5 m either side of the tape measure. The observer checks under rocks and in holes for hidden individuals until returning to the starting point.
- The quadrat is repeated until all sea urchins are counted and identified to species level.
- Transects are repeated six times by haphazardly placing the quadrat following a random swim.
- Care must be taken to avoid bias between transects by avoiding over-sampling one area of reef, or laying survey lines through large areas of non-reef habitat, for example seagrass beds or across the lagoonal floor.

### **Holothurian Surveys**

The collection or gleaning of invertebrates from shallow reefs and tidal areas is common practice throughout the Western Indian Ocean. Most of the animals collected are consumed locally, however some, such as sea cucumbers (bêche-de-mer) are traded for the international market (McVean *et al.* 2005),

While little research has been undertaken on the effects of over-fishing of holothurians on marine ecosystems, it is understood that these detritivores play an important role in the biotubation of sediments and that removal of these animals could lead to major changes in ecosystem productivity (Lovatelli & Conand 2004).

With high-value international markets driving exploitation stocks are starting to diminish throughout the WIO. It is important both ecologically and commercially to assess holothurian populations and the effects of management strategies on their abundance and diversity.

#### **Holothurian belt transects**

The use of the belt transect UVC method for fish communities allowed observers to conduct holothurian surveys along the same belt transects as laid out for fish surveys, maximising the efficiency of time underwater. Belt



transects provide a simple method for the assessment of the diversity, biomass and abundance of holothurians within the reef habitat.

#### General Procedure:

- A 50 m line is laid out on the substrate at the appropriate survey depth parallel to the shore.
- An observer swims parallel to the line at a distance of 2 m, all the while searching the substrate for holothuria, under large boulders or rubble, within crevices and other hiding places.
- A total search area of 100 m<sup>2</sup> (50 m line) will be covered.
- All sea cucumbers encountered are counted, identified and measured (wherever possible).
- A total of 4 (50 m) replicate belts is surveyed at each site,

#### **Physical Environmental Parameters**

The physical properties of a reef; temperature, turbidity, aspect, may affect its ability to resist stress or readily recover from it. It is therefore important to observe the different physical attributes of each survey site as these factors may offer further information on the causes of degradation. Physical environmental measurements were collected in addition to biological assessments.

General procedure:

- Site maps were drawn up during the preliminary dive on each site prior to the biological surveys
- During each dive information was recorded on the
  - Water temperature determine using a dive computer (Apeks, Quantum)
  - o Depth (m) determined using a dive computer (Apeks, Quantum )
  - Horizontal visibility (m) determined by the distance a single observer could swim with a tape measure before they were out of visible sight.

### **Survey Sampling Strategy**

The sampling strategy was determined solely by the information provided by WWF regarding reef locations, with scope constrained by the limited time scale of the surveys.

The surveys were directed by the location of the fishing sites indicated by the WWF Project Co-ordinator and the local fishermen (the project co-ordinator explained to the fishermen that we wanted to survey reef fishing sites). Each fishing site and the surrounding area that was identified, was snorkelled, in order to assess its suitability for biological survey. All of the sites that were identified to be suitable and representative of each reef type in the area were those at depths between 6 and 12m. Potentially there could have been sites that were at 25m, but all the sites that the fishermen identified were relatively shallow and those that went deeper were not representative of the general health of the reefs in that area at these depths.

• Sites were initially indicated by local community members and the WWF project manager who accompanied the dive team.



- Between 5 and 10 fishing site areas (between 200 and 500 m<sup>2</sup>) indicated by the fishermen were snorkelled in order to ascertain the size, morphological structure and general make-up and condition of each fishing site, and the broader reef condition.
- Sample sites were subsequently chosen based on the general perceived health of the snorkelled area and thus their ability to serve as representative indicators of habitat health in addition to being suitable for showing future change in response to stressors or management regimes.
- Surveys were generally carried out at depths between 6 and 12 m, as these depths were seen to be the most representative.

### **Data Analysis**

Mean percentage cover of broad benthic categories was calculated as standard, with between sample variability measured as a standard error (SE) value. The percentage contribution of each coral and algae genera were also calculated in order to allow increased knowledge of community composition and floral and faunal diversity.

Diversity for all categories (fish, benthos and macro-invertebrates) was calculated using Simpson's Diversity Index (SDI).

Simpson's Diversity Index 
$$(1-\lambda) = 1-(\Sigma pi2)$$

Where pi = the proportion of the total count arising from the *i* th species (Magurran 1988).

This index down weights the relative importance of abundant categories, expressing diversity not only as a measure of species richness but also how evenly individuals are distributed among the different species.

Simpson's index is often referred to as an equitability index such that an increasing SDI value corresponds with increasing diversity, while unequitability through dominance of a few or a single species lowers the SDI value.

Therefore, you would normally expect a coral reef to house a high diversity of fish species and have a SDI of around 0.8 or 0.9. The higher the 1-  $\lambda$  value also indicates that the samples are not only highly diverse but they are also not dominated by a few/single species as this lowers the SDI value. Sites with >0.9 SDI show good/normal reef fish diversity whilst sites with SDI values <0.8 show reduced diversity either due to dominance by few species or reduced species richness.

Species richness was calculated as the total number of species observed on each site.

Reef fish biomass (Kgha-1) was calculated using representative length-weight conversions, used by McClanahan and Kaunda-Arara (1996) to convert size-frequency data into biomass data, using the mid point of each size class to calculate biomass. The mean biomass for each site was calculated with the standard error representative of the variability between samples.

Biomass data were analysed at the family level to assess contributions (Kgha-<sup>1</sup>) by each family group. Fish families were also assigned into 8 trophic categories; herbivores, omnivores, corallivores (Chaetodontidae), diurnal carnivores, nocturnal carnivores, piscivores, diurnal planktivores and nocturnal planktivores (Harmelin-Vivien 1979; Gillibrand & Harris 2007), groups were subsequently reassigned with all groups other than herbivores, omnivores and corallivores, being regrouped as carnivores (Chabanet & Durville 2005), and the mean wet weight calculated for each trophic guild.



Urchin wet weight (Kgha<sup>-1</sup>) was calculated for each species through multiplying the population densities by an average wet weight determined by McClanahan *et al.* (1999).

Holothurian biomass was determined through length:weight ratios taken from Conand *et al.* (2007) for commercial species. Mean wet weight for each macro invertebrate category was then calculated with variation between samples expressed as the standard error value.

### **Multivariate analysis**

Analyses of benthic community composition data were carried out using non-metric Multi-Dimensional Scaling (MDS) ordinations based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarities of root transformed multivariate sample data. Transformation was used as a means of down-weighting the importance of highly abundant benthos and substrate types (such as scleractinia), so that community similarities depended not only on their values but also those of less common ('mid-range') categories (such as alcyonidae). ANOSIM was used to identify significant differences between groups of replicate samples defined by factors a priori, including site, depth, management area and geomorphological class of reef.

# **Site Descriptions**



### Zone A - Maromena/Befasy (commune Anakao)

Figure 4 Satellite imagery of survey areas in Maromena and Befasy

#### **GPS coordinates** :

GPS Maromena - Latitude -23.805083° Longitude 43.659251°

GPS Befasy - Latitude -23.829502° Longitude 43.662619°

#### Patch Reef (Ankara MB)

GPS : Latitude -23.799858° Longitude 43.636856°

Size : 80 m x 50 m

Depth : 13-18 m

Description : The reef top, which is approximately oval in shape, starts at around 13 m Mean High Water (MHW), dropping away steeply at the edges to around 18m at a gradient of approximately 1:2. The edges of the reef have higher hard coral cover and greater numbers of fish than the reef top which is dominated by turf and encrusting algae, with small colonies of hard corals and large patches of macro algae, predominantly *Turbinaria* spp. The fish community is dominated by herbivorous species, with the main families being Acanthuridae, Labridae and Scaridae. The edge of the reef houses a number of larger fish such as Serranidae and Haemulidae where the reef drops away to deeper water. There are some notable arches and caves within the reef structure at approximately 15 m. The top of the reef is largely degraded and dominated by algae while the seaward slope has greater coral cover and appears to house a greater diversity of fish species.

#### Fringing Reef (Bezamba)

GPS : Latitude -23.776160° Longitude 43.637823°

Size : 50 m x 40 m

Depth: 3 to 8 m

Description : Shallow fringing reef site, located in the surge zone of the reef. Hard corals dominated by *Acropora* spp. and reef characterised at edges by large beds of *Sargassum* spp. and *Turbinaria* spp. phaeophytes. Coral cover appears to be low, with mostly small sized corals providing little complexity to the benthic structure.

Fish predominantly herbivorous with Acanthuridae, Labridae, and Pomacentridae families dominant with species characteristic of the surge zone environment.

#### Barrier Reef (Lavapano)

GPS : Latitude -23.802972° Longitude 43.638630°

Size : 100 m x 50 m

Depth : 12 to 18 m

Description : Long steep-sided reef edge with deep spur and groove formations. The reef top at 12 m MHW is dominated by turf algae with small colonising hard corals, and numerous soft corals. Higher abundance and coverage of hard corals as the reef drops away to sand at 18 m. Here coral colonies appear larger and





the benthic substrate more complex. Fish are abundant and diverse, although dominant families are herbivorous; predominantly Acanthuridae, Labridae and Scaridae. As the reef drops away other families are apparent, such as schools of Lutjanidae and large Serranidae

## Zone B – Beheloke (commune Beheloke)



Figure 5 Imagery depicting survey sites in Beheloke

GPS Beheloke: Latitude -23.909315° Longitude 43.671238°

Patch Reef (Tany-Vao)

GPS : Latitude -23.892318° Longitude 43.634762°

Size : 60 m x 50 m

Depth: 10 to 14 m

Description : Patch reef situated off the seaward side of the barrier with deep spur and grooves, parallel with those of the barrier reef. The reef starts at around 10 m MHW, with the benthos comprised mainly of calcareous algae and juvenile hard coral colonies. Towards the edge of the reef hard coral cover becomes higher with more moderately sized coral colonies, and turf and coralline algae is replaced by *Lobophora* spp. suggesting that this area may be afforded some protection due to its increasing depth. Fish are abundant and diverse but dominant families again appear to be herbivorous, generally being Acanthuridae, Labridae and Scaridae.



#### Fringing Reef (Maromalinike)

GPS : Latitude -23.926659° Longitude 43.651302°

Size : 100 x 120 m

Depth : 5 to 12 m

Description : Reef top is flat with small gullies and channels. The edge of the reef gradually drops away to sand at 10 to 12 m. The reef appears to be relatively degraded with the benthic community dominated by macro-algae, predominantly *Turbinaria* spp. and *Padina* spp. phaeophytes, with low abundance of juvenile soft and hard coral colonies. The fish community is dominated by Acanthuridae with other herbivorous fish such as Labridae also numerous.

#### **Barrier Reef (Ranolaly)**

GPS: Latitude -23.935096° Longitude 43.651406°

Size : 100 m x 100 m

Depth: 8 m to 25 m

Description : Deep spur and groove topography with the top of the spurs at around 8 m dropping sharply at the edges to 18 to 20 m leading to sand at around 23 m. The top of the reef is dominated by small colonies of hard coral and encrusting algae, while the edges of the reef appear to house greater diversity and greater cover. Fish are diverse and dominated by Acanthurids and Labrids with greater diversity as the reef drops away into deeper water, including large Serranids.



# Zone C – Itampolo (commune Itampolo)



Figure 6 Image of the survey sites for Itampolo

GPS Itampolo: Latitude -24.682996° Longitude 43.944253°

#### Patch reef (Ankara)

GPS: Latitude -24.686240° Longitude 43.941064°

Size : 50 m x 30 m

Depth: 1 to 7 m

Description : Shallow reef inside the lagoon, and close to the shore. High hard coral cover estimated to be approximately 60% with *Montipora* and *Acropora* spp. dominating the benthic community. Fish community diverse, and at the southern edge of the reef are two large *Porites* spp. colonies with large schools of Pempheridae and Lutjanidae. The northern and eastern parts of the reef raise up onto a reef flat which is dominated by *Turbinaria* spp. and turf encrusted rubble.

#### Fringing Reef (Tambohoabo)

GPS : Latitude -24.676699° Longitude 43.933534° Size : 100 m x 60 m Depth : 4 to 10 m



Description : Relatively flat reef top at around 4.5 m Mean Low Water (MLW), dropping gently seaward to sand at around 10m. This site appears to be substantially degraded with high algal cover, with few small hard coral colonies. Fish are relatively abundant but little diversity, with mainly herbivorous fish such as Acanthuridae and Scaridae dominating the community.

#### Barrier Reef (Belamiera)

GPS: Latitude -24.658740° Longitude 43.928016°

Size : 50 m x 50 m

Depth: 4 to 8 m

Description : Small site with shallow spur and groove formation, projecting east to west. Whilst coral cover is estimated at approximately 30 to 40% but the majority of these are small juvenile colonies of *Acropora*, *Pocillopora* and *Stylopora* spp. Large numbers of herbivorous fish are apparent, mainly comprised of families such as Scaridae, Labridae and Acanthuridae.

#### **Barrier Reef (Mahadrano)**

GPS : Latitude -24.661410° Longitude 43.926450°

Size : 100 m x 80 m

Depth: 6 to 8 m

Description : Shallow spur and groove formation projecting east to west. Dominant benthos is coralline and turf algae. Hard coral cover is approximately 30-40% but this is mostly small colonies, with *Acropora*, *Pocillopora* and *Stylophora* dominant. The upper surface of the seaward ends of the spurs at around 7 m have around 80% macro algal cover with the dominant phaeophyte *Padina* spp. Fish are abundant, mainly comprised of herbivores, such as Scaridae, Labridae and Acanthuridae.

**Note :** Mahadrano and Belamiera are adjacent sites. Both were surveyed as one will be chosen for protection through the Small Grants Programme (SGP) funding as a community-managed fishing site.





# Zone D – Ambohibola (commune Androka)

Figure 7 Survey sites for the village of Ambohibola

GPS Ambohibola: Latitude -25.074806° Longitude 44.112772°

Patch reef (Nosimbato)

GPS : Latitude -25.092438° Longitude 44.129195°

Size : 50 m x 40 m

Depth: 6 to 8 m

Description : This patch reef is dominated by high hard coral cover estimated at around 70-80%. Hard corals dominated by foliose and encrusting *Montipora* spp., and branching *Acropora* spp. Large massives of *Porites* spp. at the edges of the reef. Fish however have a seemingly low diversity with dominant families of Pomacentridae and small Labridae, and few representatives from other families.

#### Fringing Reef (Ambolafoty)

GPS : Latitude -25.093683° Longitude 44.119237°

Size : 100 m x 50 m

Depth: 6 to 8 m

Description : Very high coral cover estimated at approximately 80-90%. The north end of the reef has two large monospecific areas of *Pavona clavus*. The majority of the reef is comprised of foliose *Montipora* spp.



with large branching *Acropora* and *Pocillopora* spp. At the edges of the reef are large massives of *Porites* spp. and *Lobophyllia* spp., and the back of the reef drops down onto a seagrass bed that is comprised mostly of *Thallassodendron cilliatum*. The fish community is relatively diverse with large numbers of Acanthuridae and some larger species from Serranidae and Haemulidae families.

Barrier Reef (Ankara Ambohoe)

GPS : Latitude -25.051677° Longitude 44.042760°

Size : 100 m x 100 m

Depth: 8 to 12 m

Description : Shallow spur and groove formation deepening to the west. Reef is flat on the top of the spurs dropping to sand in the narrow valleys. The reef top is dominated by macro algae, namely the phaeophyte *Sargassum* spp. and rodophyte *Euchema* spp. which are interspersed with small colonies of soft and hard coral, although coral cover is estimated to be relatively low at around 20%. Fish are relatively abundant, and dominated by Labridae and Acanthuridae families.

# Results

# **Benthic Composition**

Hard coral cover was variable at all survey sites (Figure 8) with the highest levels found in Ambohibola (57.44%  $\pm$  4.84 SE) where both Ambolafoty and Nosimbato reefs exhibited exceptionally high levels of coral cover (73.63%  $\pm$  4.20 SE and 67.02%  $\pm$  7.64 SE respectively). The smallest percentage coral cover, 15.93% ( $\pm$  3.47 SE), was recorded at Maromalinike in Beheloke.

Hard coral diversity (Figure 9) did not differ greatly between sites, however it was notable that sites which presented a higher percentage of hard coral cover such as Nosimbato, Ambolafoty and Ankara (Itampolo) generally exhibited lower diversity (SDI 0.6 to 0.7) values, as their community structure was dominated by a single or few coral genera (Figure 10, Figure 11), while sites such as Belamiera and Tambohoabo, with only 20% hard coral cover exhibited higher diversity values (SDI 0.9).

Bleaching was not observed to any significant level at any of the reef survey sites during the course of the study in December, and it was documented that the water temperatures were consistently between 23 and 26 °C (Figure 12).



Figure 8 Benthic Composition, depicting percentage contributions for each substrate type







Figure 9 Graphical representation of hard coral taxonomic diversity and Simpsons Diversity Index (SDI)







Figure 11 Contribution of each algal genus to total substrate cover



Figure 12 Average daily water temperatures throughout surveying period



# **Reef Fish Diversity**

Species richness was variable between survey sites, with Bezamba only recording 26 species whilst Ankara MB housed 75 different fish species (Figure 13).

Simpsons diversity index indicates that there is little variation in fish diversity between the majority of sites, with 1- $\lambda$  varying between 0.8 and 0.9 at 11 of 13 sites. It is notable however that both Nosimbato and Bezamba, those sites that exhibit the lowest species richness also appear to have lower diversity due to dominance by fewer species (SDI 0.6 and 0.7 respectively) (Figure 14).



Figure 13 Reef fish species richness and diversity (SDI)



Figure 14 Family contributions to fish species diversity

### **Reef Fish Biomass**

Reef fish biomass was highly variable between survey sites from 157.11 Kg ha-1 ( $\pm$  24.11 SE) at Bezamba to 2295.05 Kg ha-1 ( $\pm$ 1136.52 SE) at Belamiera (Figure 15).

The highest biomass was recorded for Acanthuridae, which contributed between 50 Kg ha-1 and 1190 Kg ha-1 and constituted 30-80% of biomass at 10 out of the 13 reefs surveyed and 20-30% at the other reefs (Figure 16).

The second largest contribution to biomass was from the Labridae family generally comprising 10-20% of biomass, closely followed by Pomacentridae 10-15%

The remaining biomass is predominantly comprised of Scarids, Chaetodontids and Serranids each contributing between 2 and 5% of biomass.

Trophic guild analysis shows that herbivores make by far the greatest contribution to fish biomass (100 Kg ha-1 to 1760 Kg ha-1) on 12 of the 13 sites surveyed (with the exception of Nosimbato) accounting for 40-90% of total biomass. Nosimbato is the only site where carnivore biomass (226.373 Kg ha-1  $\pm$  64.100 SE) exceeds herbivore biomass (173.162 Kg ha-1  $\pm$  36.261 SE).







Figure 15 Biomass of Reef fish (Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) and contribution of fish families to biomass. (Error bars = ± Standard Error)



Figure 16 Percentage contribution of each trophic guild to total reef fish biomass


### **Urchin Diversity and Biomass**

Urchin diversity and biomass was highly variable across all survey sites. With a maximum of 5 species of urchin observed at any one site, diversity remains relatively low at all sites with the highest diversity (SDI 0.5) found at Belamiera, in Itampolo (Figure 17).

Biomass of urchins was also highly variable, with the highest biomass found at Mahadrano (6022.92 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$  653.86 SE) and the lowest at Ambolafoty (0 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> $\pm$  0 SE) where urchins were absent.

*Echinothrix diadema* makes the greatest contribution to biomass at the majority of sites. At some sites however the greatest contribution comes from *Echinometra matheii*.



Figure 17 Contribution of sea urchin species to total urchin biomass (Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Error Bars = ± Standard Error)

### **Holothurian Diversity and Biomass**

Sea Cucumbers were notably absent at many sites, and if present were relatively few in number (Figure 18). Sea cucumber diversity was low with only 3 species identified throughout the study period, *Actinopyga mauritiana*, *Holothuria edulis* and *Pearsonothuria graefii*.

The highest holothurian biomass was exhibited in the Maromena and Befasy management region. Lavapano displayed the highest biomass 0.47 Kg ha-1  $\pm$  0.10 SE.



Figure 18 Species contribution to Holothurian biomass (Kg ha-<sup>1</sup>) (Error bars = ±Standard Error)

**Maromena and Befasy** 

### **Benthic Composition**

Bezamba exhibits the highest coral cover of the Maromena/Befasy reefs ( $36.87\% \pm 2.94$  SE). However it also presents with the lowest richness (11 genera) and diversity with an SDI value of 0.7 due to a dominance of *Acropora* (45%) and *Pocillopora* (26%) species, which is consistent with a high energy, surge dominated environment.

After hard coral, coralline algae is the next most abundant benthic substrate ( $26.07\% \pm 3.76$  SE) followed by turf and fleshy algae each contributing 19.85% ( $\pm 2.88$  SE) and 16.00% ( $\pm 4.54$  SE) respectively.

In contrast to Bezamba, turf algae is the dominant benthic substrate at Lavapano 34.55% (± 8.77 SE) with coralline algae ( $32.45\% \pm 5.70$  SE) also making a substantial contribution to benthic substrate. Lavapano, despite exhibiting the lowest hard coral cover ( $19.83\% \pm 4.43$  SE), displays a similar diversity to Bezamba, with 18 coral genera and an SDI of 0.75. Again SDI is low due to the samples being dominated by *Pocillopora* (42%) and *Porites* (24%) species.

### **Reef Fish Diversity**

At Maromena and Befasy there is a marked difference in species richness, with the Patch (Ankara MB) and Barrier (Lavapano) reefs housing between 68 and 75 fish species, while the Fringing reef (Bezamba) had only 26 species.

This is also reflected in Simpsons Diversity Index which shows that Bezamba exhibits greater dominance by fewer species with an SDI 0.7, while Lavapano and Ankara MB have index values of 0.9, indicating a greater level of evenness.

### **Reef Fish Biomass**

Maromena and Befasy also exhibit low biomass, with the fringing reef site Bezamba exhibiting the lowest biomass of 157.11 Kg ha-1 ( $\pm$  24.11 SE), while Lavapano (555.93 Kg ha-1  $\pm$  205.55 SE) and Ankara MB (963.11 Kg ha-1  $\pm$  432.84 SE) house slightly higher but still relatively low levels of biomass.

The Herbivore:Carnivore ratio at these reefs remains about 3:2 with herbivores consisting predominantly of Acanthurids, Pomacentrids and Scarids, whilst carnivores comprise mainly of Labrid species.

### **Urchin Diversity and Biomass**

In Maromena and Befasy the highest species richness is found at Bezamba, with five species of urchin observed, while the other two sites house only two species. Both Bezamba and Lavapano have diversity index values of 0.3, while Ankara MB has an index value < 0.1 demonstrating a dominance of the urchin community by the species *Echinothrix diadema*. Due to the large body size of these urchins Ankara MB also displays the highest biomass values of the three sites 1908.92 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$  212.05 SE with Bezamba also exhibiting a relatively high urchin biomass 1810.92 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$  164.30 SE.

### **Holothurian Diversity and Biomass**

Two species of sea cucumber were identified on the reefs of Maromena and Befasy, *Holothuria edulis* and *Pearsonothuria graefii*. As previously noted, Lavapano exhibited the highest biomass of all sites, with both species present and a density of 27 individuals/ha  $\pm$  11.37 SE. Ankara MB displayed the second highest biomass 0.18 Kg ha-1  $\pm$  0.11 SE while Bezamba had a biomass of only 0.06 Kg ha-1  $\pm$  0.06 SE. High error margins are due to sea cucumbers being observed on few transects.

### **Beheloke**

### **Benthic Composition**

Survey sites in Beheloke exhibited evidence of a clear benthic shift towards erect macroalgal dominance, with turf algae dominating the benthos at Maromalinike ( $35.08\% \pm 8.17$  SE), and coralline algae the principal benthic category observed at Tanyvao ( $29.97\% \pm 6.68$  SE) and Ranolaly ( $56.23\% \pm 7.64$  SE).

But while Tanyvao also shows elevated levels of turf and fleshy algal coverage ( $28.00\% \pm 6.37$  SE and  $10.23\% \pm 4.53$  SE) Ranolaly displayed considerable abundance of turf algae ( $16.35\% \pm 4.80$  SE) but little coverage by fleshy algal species ( $0.65\% \pm 0.0.42$  SE).

Hard coral cover is highest at Tanyvao (24.10%  $\pm$  3.71 SE) but lowest at Maromalinike (15.93%  $\pm$  3.47 SE). Fleshy algae at Maromalinike show a similar contribution (16.07%  $\pm$  4.16 SE) as hard coral genera which indicate increasing competition for space between algae and corals.

Maromalinike not only shows the lowest coral cover but also exhibits the lowest coral diversity, with only 15 coral genera surveyed and an SDI value of 0.7. Ranolaly and Tanyvao, despite having the highest percentage coral cover exhibited greater dominance by *Pocillopora* and *Acropora* spp. resulting in a higher SDI value (0.8 and 0.9 respectively).





### **Reef Fish Diversity**

Survey sites at Beheloke all exhibit similar diversity, with a richness of 41 species at Maromalinike and Tanyvao, and 42 species at Ranolaly. Simpsons index again indicates relatively low dominance by any single species with SDI values of 0.8 and 0.9 at all sites.

### **Reef Fish Biomass**

Despite a similarity in diversity, Beheloke reefs display variable biomass, with Ranolaly exhibiting higher biomass (1620.02 Kg ha-1  $\pm$  772.46 SE) than Maromalinike and Tanyvao, which displayed relatively low levels of biomass, 315.12 Kg ha-1 ( $\pm$  65.04 SE) and 216.74 Kg ha-1 ( $\pm$  83.40 SE) respectively.

Trophic guild analysis showed dominance of herbivorous fish (> 75%) with Acanthuridae providing greater than 65% of biomass at all sites.

### **Urchin Diversity and Biomass**

In Beheloke, all sites exhibit low urchin diversity and biomass. Ranolaly has only one species present, the rock boring urchin *Echinostrephus molaris*, and so has the lowest diversity index (0) and also the lowest biomass (63.33 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$  7.04 SE). Maromalinike is also dominated by *Echinostrephus molaris* and so too has a relatively low diversity index value (0.1), but the highest biomass of the three sites (1856.75 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> 177.83 SE).

Tanyvao has 4 species of urchin present, each in relatively low numbers, although *Echinostrephus molaris* remains the dominant species, and the diversity index value is therefore higher at this site (0.3). However the biomass here remains relatively low at 250.58 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$  25.48 SE.

### **Holothurian Diversity and Biomass**

Sea cucumbers were absent on all reefs in Beheloke.

### Itampolo

### **Benthic Composition**

Itampolo displayed remarkable variability in hard coral cover between survey sites. Belamiera and Tambohoabo displayed the lowest proportion of hard coral composition (19.35%  $\pm$  3.20 SE and 18.77%  $\pm$  2.85 SE), yet the highest SDI (0.9). While Mahadrano located in close proximity to Belamiera presented a higher percentage cover (29.48%  $\pm$  4.35 SE), but a lower SDI (0.8). Ankara in comparison exhibited the highest hard coral cover (53.17%  $\pm$  8.04 SE), yet, as previously stated, the lowest diversity (SDI 0.6), with *Montipora* spp dominating (58%) the hard coral fauna.

At sites where coral cover is low it is notable that coralline algae accounts for a large proportion of the remaining substrate. At Mahadrano 44.92% of benthic fauna ( $\pm$  4.84 SE) and 59.98% at Belamiera ( $\pm$  3.46 SE) are coralline algae, while at Tambohoabo the substrate is governed more by algal turf (38.10%  $\pm$  4.04 SE).

### **Reef Fish Diversity**

Reef fish species richness was comparable between all four survey sites in Itampolo with the number of fish species identified varying between 43 (Tambohoabo) and 50 (Belamiera).



Simpsons Index also indicates relatively high diversity with low levels of single species dominance with SDI values of 0.9 at all sites.

### **Reef Fish Biomass**

In Itampolo the mean biomass of reef fish was highest on the two barrier reef sites, Mahadrano 1022.24 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  409.43 SE) and Belamiera 2295.05 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  1136.52 SE), whilst the nearshore fringing and patch reef sites, Tambohoabo and Ankara had the lowest mean biomass 485.97 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  225.25SE) and 389.02 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  57.72 SE).

All sites in Itampolo were dominated by herbivorous fish with Acanthuridae, Pomacentridae and Scaridae species accounting for more than 60% of biomass on all sites.

### **Urchin Diversity and Biomass**

Itampolo demonstrated relatively high levels of urchin diversity and biomass. Mahadrano exhibited the highest biomass  $6022.92 \text{ Kg} \text{ ha}^{-1} \pm 653.86 \text{ SE}$  whilst Tambohoabo had the lowest  $1000.08 \text{ Kg} \text{ ha}^{-1} \pm 75.06 \text{ SE}$ 

Despite all sites showing similar species richness (between 4 and 6 species observed at each site) Ankara and Tambohoabo demonstrated lower SDI values (0.2) in comparison to Mahadrano and Belamiera indicating a dominance of the biomass by a single species, *Echinometra mathaeii*.

### **Holothurian Diversity and Biomass**

Holothurians were absent on Itampolo reefs.

### Ambohibola

### **Benthic Composition**

Hard coral cover in Ambohibola was lower at the barrier reef site Ankara Ambohoe ( $34.22\% \pm 3.38$  SE) than at both the patch, (Nosimbato) and fringing (Ambolafoty) reef sites which exhibited high levels of coral cover ( $67.02\% \pm 7.64$  SE and  $73.63\% \pm 4.20$  SE respectively).

The hard coral community was characterised at all three sites by a dominance of *Montipora* spp., Ankara Ambohoe (36%), Nosimbato (53%), and Ambolafoty (40%). *Acropora* spp. formed a large proportion of the hard coral community at Nosimbato (16%) and Ambolafoty (22%) while Ankara Ambohoe exhibited lower values (6%) of *Acropora* spp., but a greater coverage from *Galaxea* spp. (21%).

A diversity index was calculated for corals, urchins and fish using the following form of the Simpson's Index,  $1 - \lambda = 1 - (\Sigma p i^2)$ , such that diversity increases with increasing SDI. Where  $p_i =$  the proportion of the total count arising from the *i*th species (Magurran 1988).

Simpsons diversity index adjusts for the dominance of a single species, thus Nosimbato and Ambolafoty whose hard coral communities are characterised by dominance of *Montipora* and *Acroporas* have a lower coral diversity (0.7) value than Ankara Ambohoe (0.8), which exhibits lower levels of dominance.

Algal cover mirrored the hard coral cover with lower levels of turf (16.50  $\% \pm 3.78$  SE, 9.43 $\% \pm 3.63$  SE) and fleshy (<1  $\% \pm 0.13$  SE, 6.63 $\% \pm 3.13$  SE) algae at Ambolafoty and Nosimbato, whilst a higher level of algal cover was



exhibited at Ankara Ambohoe (Turf algae  $35.47\% \pm 5.89$  SE), and fleshy algae 22.08% ( $\pm 5.09$  SE). The fleshy algae at Ankara Ambohoe comprised mainly of phaeophytes *Sargassum* spp. and rodophyte *Eucheuma* spp.

### **Reef Fish Diversity**

Reef fish species richness was highly variable at the 3 survey sites in Ambohibola. Ambolafoty exhibited the highest relative species richness of the sites with 62 species identified. This site is not only more diverse than the other sites but also shows a greater degree of evenness (SDI = 0.89).

Nosimbato and Ankara Ambohoe have similarly low levels of species richness, with 36 and 42 species identified at each site respectively.

However despite this similarity in species richness, Ankara Ambohoe appears to have greater diversity (SDI 0.9) than Nosimbato (SDI 0.6), possibly due to a large number of individuals from a single species.

### **Reef Fish Biomass**

Fish biomass was highly variable on the reefs of Ambohibola with the fringing reef Ambolafoty having the highest biomass 1469.90 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  242.03 SE), whilst the patch (Nosimbato) and barrier reef (Ankara Ambohoe) sites harboured lower biomass 412.46 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  88.36 SE) and 346.69 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  87.98 SE) respectively.

Similarly to other sites in the survey Ambolafoty and Ankara Ambohoe both display trophic dominance by herbivorous fish (72 and 63% respectively) whilst Nosimbato appears to be more dominated by carnivorous fauna (55%). This may start to be explained by the large biomass contribution of the carnivorous family groups Labridae 127.856 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  42.251 SE) and Serranidae 47.254 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup> ( $\pm$  23.255 SE) at this site.

### **Urchin Diversity and Biomass**

Sea urchin diversity and biomass differed greatly at the three sites in Ambohibola, with Ambolafoty being notable by the absence of urchins. Nosimbato has the highest urchin biomass (2197.67Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$  244.19 SE) of the three sites but the lowest diversity, with the population dominated solely by *Echinothrix diadema* species. Meanwhile Ankara Ambohoe has a relatively low biomass (124.42 Kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$  12.77 SE) with 2 species of urchin present.

### **Holothurian Diversity and Biomass**

The only site to house sea cucumbers in the Ambohibola region was the patch reef, Nosimbato. This reef displays a density of 7 individuals  $ha^{-1} \pm 0.11$  SE with just two species identified as *Actinopyga mauritiana* and *Holothuria edulis*. The site exhibited a biomass of 0.12 Kg  $ha^{-1} \pm 0.12$  SE. The high margin of error is due to all sea cucumbers occurring in a single transect whilst there were none in all other transects.

### **Multivariate Analysis**

MDS ordination plots representing survey samples as points in 2-dimensional space provide a useful means of identifying patterns of similarity in reef benthic composition. Clustering of samples can be identified between sites and other factors identified *a priori*, such as management areas and depths. In this case the relative distances between points represent the rank order of Bray-Curtis dissimilarities of samples.

Results indicate that replicate samples show varying degrees of similarity based on different factors, as shown for 5 m surveys in Figure 19. Samples from different survey sites generally cluster together (Figure 19), and there is notable grouping of sites from the Ambohibola management area, indicating dissimilarity from other management areas.



Figure 19 non-metric MDS ordination of samples (all replicates, all sites) based on intercept transect benthic community data.

Overlaying Bray-Curtis similarity clusters on these ordination plots emphasises similarities between samples, with Ambohibola sites generally grouping apart from other sites at a level of 65% Bray-Curtis similarity (Figure 20). This observation does not imply that different groups have no characteristics in common, but that different characteristic patterns of benthic composition are found consistently within the different groups. The effect of reef geomorphology is less clear, with little evidence of clustering of samples between barrier, fringing and patch reefs (Figure 21).





Figure 20 MDS ordination from Figure 19 labelling sites based on management area. Samples grouped based within Bray Curtis similarity boundaries at 65% similarity



Figure 21 MDS ordination from Figure 19 labelling sites based on geomorphological class of reef.



Superimposing univariate hard coral cover values on the MDS plot shown in figure 19 clearly illustrates changes in this variable between sites, giving an indication of the importance of this variable in structuring the patterns of dissimilarity seen across the pool of samples (Figure 22).



Figure 22 Bubble plot showing relative variation in hard coral cover between samples based on MDS ordination of Figure 19

Two-way crossed ANOSIM testing for benthic community differences between samples confirms the significance of the observed dissimilarities between different management areas (global R = 0.50, p < 0.1%) and different reef geomorphologies (global R = 0.43, p < 0.1%). This result suggests that different characteristic patterns of benthic composition are found consistently within the different groups.





Here the main findings of this study are discussed. The relative health of the reefs in the four different survey areas are compared, and interpreted alongside the data from other studies that have been conducted both in Madagascar and the broader western Indian Ocean region. To conclude, the management implications of our findings are evaluated, focusing on how information gained during this study may be of benefit to coral reef conservation programmes being developed in the region.

### **Benthic Composition**

Throughout this study the general observation was one of relatively poor reef health with low levels of scleractinian coral cover. Typical coral cover on all reef types was below 35%, with high coverage of erect fleshy algae, generally above 5% and algal turfs covering approximately 20%. The three sites exhibiting high coral cover (Ambolafoty, Nosimbato, and Ankara) were the exception rather than the rule.

The ASEAN (Association of South East Asian Nations) system for describing the health of coral reefs states that coral reefs with hard coral cover less than 25% are described as being in 'poor' health, whilst those of cover in excess of 25% are described as 'fair' (Wilkinson 1984).

Using the ASEAN classification, 6 of the sites surveyed out of 13 would therefore be described as being of poor health, while only 4 of the sites exhibit sufficiently high coral cover to be described as being in good/excellent health.

Village	Site Name (M - Managed)	% Hard Coral Cover	Coral Health Value
	Ankara Ambohoe	34.22	Fair
Ambohibola	Nosimbato	67.02	Excellent
_	Ambolafoty	73.63	Excellent
	Ankara	53.17	Good
Iterreals	Mahadrano	29.48	Fair
nampoio	Belamiera	19.35	Poor
-	Tambohoabo	18.77	Poor
	Maromalinike	15.93	Poor
Beheloke	Ranolaly	23.92	Poor
-	Tanyvao	24.10	Poor
	Lavapano	19.83	Poor
Maromena/Befasy	Bezamba	36.87	Good
-	Ankara MB	27.25	Fair
	Ankara MB	27.25	Fair

### Table 1 Health value of survey reef sites south of Toliara, southwest Madagascar

The reefs of Ambohibola appear to be in the best health of the reefs that we surveyed, with the nearshore, patch and fringing reefs, Nosimbato and Ambolafoty, two of only three sites in the survey to exhibit greater than 50% hard coral cover.

The values seen at Nosimbato, Ambolafoty and Ankara are similar to values of hard coral cover observed on offshore patch reefs in Andavadoaka, where fishing levels are lower than on other reefs in the area (Harding *et al.* 2006).

Variability in hard coral cover, from 16% to 74% with standard errors from 2 to 8% indicates that there is considerable heterogeneity between, as well as within survey sites, similar to that observed in other areas of southwest Madagascar (Harding *et al.* 2006; Ory 2008; Harris 2009) as well as that recorded in Kenya, the Seychelles, Comoros and Mauritius (Engelhardt 2004; Ledlie *et al.* 2007; Graham *et al.* 2007; Ahamada *et al.* 2008; Hagan *et al.* 2008; McClanahan *et al.* 2006b) in recent years (Table 2).

Sites that exhibited high percentage coral cover generally displayed lower generic scleractinian diversity, with corals being dominated by a single or few genera. For example Ambolafoty, Nosimbato and Ankara exhibited dominance of *Montipora* spp., which, consistent with other species from the Acroporidae family show a preference for clear waters in high energy environments (Veron 2000).

The most notable of the three exceptional reefs surveyed is Ankara in Itampolo, which despite being particularly shallow (< 6m) as well as in close proximity to the beach and fishing access, displays extensive coral cover ( $53.17 \pm 8.04$  SE).

Most reefs in Itampolo, Beheloke and Maromena/Befasy show relatively low levels of coral cover, indicative of poor reef health. However they exhibit relatively high coral diversity (average SDI  $0.8 \pm 0.03$  SE) which may indicate competition between recruiting corals and algae for space within the reef community. Future disturbances to these reef communities, for example by high levels of exploitation, nutrient enrichment, or bleaching related mortality may allow this disequilibrium to shift into an algal-dominated phase (Knowlton 1992; Knowlton 2004) from which it is increasingly difficult for corals to recover (Mumby *et al.* 2007).

The reefs that exhibit lower levels of hard coral cover frequently display high levels of coralline red algae. Encrusting red algae plays a key role in stabilising broken and mobile rubble within the benthic community, as well as providing a favoured substrate for recruitment of juvenile corals.

These reefs also exhibit variable coverage by algal turf. This matt-forming algae has been shown to be the only form of reef benthos that persists despite intense grazing by high densities of sea urchins (Muthiga & McClanahan 1987). High levels of turf algae may mean that juvenile corals are unable to settle and the systems' equilibrium is shifted. Without the consolidation and complexity that hard coral structures provide, systems are more susceptible to physical stress such as currents and wave action (Obura & Abdulla 2008), and reduced reef complexity has been reported to directly influence reef fish diversity (Graham *et al.* 2006; Wilson *et al.* 2006). High densities of sea urchins also competitively exclude other herbivores, particularly fish species, therefore undermining the natural trophic structure of the reef system(Carreiro-Silva & McClanahan 2001).

Fleshy algae cover does not yet surpass that of hard coral. The benthic substrate at all of the reefs surveyed exhibit an abundance between 5 and 20%. This may be an indication that levels of herbivory, from both urchins and fish, are still relatively high and fleshy algae populations are being maintained. However it should be noted that these levels, are extremely high compared to historical values from southwest Madagascar (Figure 2) (Pichon 1979).



Table 2 Table comparing data from other studies conducted throughout Madagascar and the Western Indian Ocean (Walker & Fanning 2003; Engelhardt 2004; Graham *et al.* 2006; Harding 2006; MocClanahan *et al.* 2006; WWF 2007; WWF 2007; Graham *et al.* 2007 ; Ahamada *et al.* 2008; Hagan *et al.* 2008; Harding & Randriamanantsoa 2008; Ory 2008). Ma = Madagascar, Mau = Mauritius, Sey = Seychelles.

						ŀ					
	Location		Deference		Benthic			Fish		Urchins	Holothurians
Country	Village	Site Name (M - Managed)		Year	Hard Coral % Cover	SEM SI	occies Richness	Mean Biomass Kg/ha	SEM	Biomass (Kg/ha)	Average Density/ha
		Ankara Ambohoe	Present Study	2008	34.22	3.38	42	296.92	21.99	124.42	0.00
	Ambohibola	Nosimbato	Present Study	2008	67.02	7.64	36	412.38	22.09	2197.67	6.67
		Ambolafoty	Present Study	2008	73.63	4.20	62	1378.37	100.82	0.00	0.00
		Ankara	Present Study	2008	53.17	8.04	48	386.52	14.43	2790.67	0.00
	Itomolo	Mahadrano	Present Study	2008	29.48	4.35	49	998.49	102.36	6022.92	0.00
scar	цапрою	Belamiera	Present Study	2008	19.35	3.20	50	2202.12	284.13	4690.08	0.00
agab		Tambohoabo	Present Study	2008	18.77	2.85	43	474.07	56.31	1000.08	0.00
вM		Maromalinike	Present Study	2008	15.93	3.47	41	301.64	16.26	1856.75	0.00
	Beheloke	Ranolaly	Present Study	2008	23.92	4.10	42	1604.31	193.11	63.33	0.00
		Tanyvao	Present Study	2008	24.10	3.71	41	135.02	20.85	250.58	0.00
		Lavapano	Present Study	2008	19.83	4.43	68	479.10	51.39	951.92	26.67
	Maromena and Befasy	Bezamba	Present Study	2008	36.87	2.94	26	153.39	6.03	1810.25	3.33
		Ankara MB	Present Study	2008	27.25	3.32	75	829.18	108.21	1908.92	10.00
		Sahamalaza (M)	Harding and Randriamanantso	2008	16.40	2.50	Х	252.00	16.40	00.0	105.00
scar		Tanjona (M)	Harding and Randriamanantso	2008	12.10	1.10	х	110.50	12.10	13.53	0.00
agab	NW Madagascar	Cap Masoala (M)	Harding and Randriamanantso	2008	13.00	1.60	х	95.70	13.00	27.64	10.00
ωsΜ		Tampolo (M)	Harding and Randriamanantso	2008	24.30	3.50	х	163.40	24.30	50.67	30.00
		Mananara (M)	larding and Randriamanantso	2008	13.40	1.70	Х	102.40	13.40	29.07	5.00
		SA	Harding et al.	2006	22.50	х	71.00	403.42	104.91	00'0	80.00
		NF	Harding et al.	2006	17.25	X	74.50	302.95	64.89	0.00	26.67
		Valley	Harding et al.	2006	13.75	×	81.50	425.68	76.05	41.59	26.67
SCAT		THB	Harding et al.	2006	40.25	×	68.50	660.27	446.17	30.47	66.67
egeb	Andavadoaka	007	Harding et al.	2006	49.67	×	60.00	513.83	70.95	234.70	80.00
вM		Recruitment	Harding et al.	2006	46.00	×	54.50	351.50	144.47	0.00	80.00
		Coco beach	Harding et al.	2006	32.25	×	80.00	463.77	288.78	0.00	53.33
		Andava Rock	Harding et al.	2006	8.75	×	62.50	396.06	242.16	223.40	26.67
		HalfMoon	Harding et al.	2006	4.00	Х	64.50	52.53	3.14	700.20	0.00

45

#### ورون ورون blue ورون ventures

# Table 2 – continued

Holothurians	Average Density/ha	Х	x	х	х	х	х	Х	х	Х	х	х	x	х	Х	х	х	Х	х	Х	Х	х
Urchins	Biomass (Kg/ha)	Х	х	х	х	х	х	308.9	Х	х	1800	960	3687.4	384.5	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х
	I SEM	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	615.40	7.90	89.10	6	34.70	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Fish	Mean Biomass Kg/ha	Х	х	Х	Х	Х	Х	1460.00	Х	1364.9	457.40	1354.20	81.9	1204.70	Х	Х	Х	Х	х	Х	157.40	Х
	<b>Species Richness</b>	37.2	34.3	36.4	42.8	36.4	25.5	26.71	48.50	40.80	41.10	47.40	х	x	х	х	х	Х	86	х	Х	101
	r SEM	4.20	0.50	5.70	10.00	10.60	8.40	Х	3.92	Х	4.3	5.8	2.50	3.50	Х	Х	х	Х	Х	Х	Х	10
Benthic	Hard Coral % Cover	57.00	18.60	12.00	35.30	44.10	59.40	Х	33.10	32.07	27.8	32.7	19.70	22.20	16	7	6	22	10.2	$\overline{\nabla}$	Х	43
	Year	2008	2008	2008	2008	2008	2008	2002	2006	2006	2004	2004	2004	2004	2005	2005	2005	2005	2004	2005	2005	2005
Defension		Nicolas Ory	Nicolas Ory	Nicolas Ory	Nicolas Ory	Nicolas Ory	Nicolas Ory	Walker and Fanning, Frontier	WWF MG0885	WWF MG0885	McClanahan et al 2006	Hagan et al 2008	Engelhardt 2004	Ledlie 2007	Graham et al 2006	Graham et al 2007						
	Site Name (M - Managed)	Ankaran-djelita	Cathédrale	Vato Be	Coral Garden	Massif des roses (M)	Beantsitsy	Soalara/Anakao	Salary North	Beheloke to Itampolo	Managed (M)	Protected (M)	Fished Control	Unfished Control	Marie-Louise	Boudeuse	Poivre	Alphonse	Seychelles (78 different sites)	Cousin Island		Pointe aux Piments
Location	Village			Danaha	Nalioue			Anakao	Salary	Tulear South	Tanzania	Kenya	Kenya	Kenya								Port-Louis
	Country		n.	eoseg	jebel	N		ъM	ьM	вM	E	sint	∖ ten3	Ŧ	S	səllər	şeycl	5	ζey	Sey	γəS	neM

46

# operation of the second s

Т

σ
ā)
×.
_
2
1
-
2
0
0
2
•••
e
_
-
a
E .
•

	Location	п	Doference		Benthic			Fish		Urchins	Holothurians
Country	Village	Site Name (M - Managed)	Vererence	Year	Hard Coral % Cover S	EM Sp	ecies Richness	Mean Biomass Kg/ha	SEM	Biomass (Kg/ha)	Average Density/ha
		Bimbini	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	24.00	х	Х	х	х	х	х
	c	Moheli (M)	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	72.00	×	х	Х	х	х	х
	Comoros	Fomboni	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	30.00	×	Х	х	х	x	х
		Comoros (mean)	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	65.70 5	00.	х	Х	х	х	х
	Mayotte		Ahamada et al 2008	2007	70.00	x	х	х	х	х	х
ue	Mauritius		Ahamada et al 2008	2007	16.00 5	00.	х	х	х	х	х
900 i	Rodrigues		Ahamada et al 2008	2007	34.80 4	.00	Х	Х	х	x	х
usibr		Trois Chameux	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	29.80	x	Х	х	х	x	х
ıl isə		Planch'Alizes	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	26.30	x	Х	х	х	х	Х
M	Reunion	Etang Sale	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	37.30	×	Х	х	х	x	х
		St Pierre	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	74.00	x	Х	х	х	х	Х
		Reunion (mean)	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	42.30	x	Х	х	х	х	Х
		Curieuse (MP)	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	24.60	x	Х	Х	Х	х	х
	Seychelles	Amirantes Islands	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	7.00	x	Х	х	Х	x	x
		Seychelles (mean)	Ahamada et al 2008	2007	24.60 2	.00	Х	Х	Х	х	Х
	2000 of L	Egmont	Sheppard and Harris 2008	2008	6.00	Х	Х	Х	Х	х	х
	CIIdgus	Diego Garcia	Sheppard and Harris 2008	2008	87.00	X	Х	Х	х	Х	Х

47



This suggests that disturbance to reef health has occurred at these sites, presumably through a combination of direct anthropogenic disturbances and bleaching-related coral mortality episodes.

This may not be the case for all reefs in the area, however based on observations gathered by the research team whilst surveying and carrying out reconnaissance of the sites, it can be assumed that this may the case, as other reefs in the region generally appeared to be in lower condition to those that were surveyed. This observation is perhaps unsurprising, given that survey site locations were selected based on local knowledge and understanding of the locations of healthy coral reef areas as well as the ability of surveys sites to indicate change over time. The results of this survey are therefore likely to reflect the upper limits of coral cover and reef health within each management area, whilst other reefs within these areas may be in poorer condition.

### Fish

Fish Diversity was similar throughout the study with all sites displaying a Simpson's Diversity Index (SDI) of between 0.6 and 0.9. This comparable figure of species diversity not only accounts for the number of species in a sample but also their relative dominance. The SDI value thus increases with increasing diversity and evenness (Magurran 1988). Fish species richness and community composition were also similar between survey sites with observations of between 40 and 50 species per site.

It is not possible to extrapolate total estimated species richness from the data contained in this study, as has been carried out using timed biodiversity surveys in other areas in Madagascar (McKenna & Allen 2003; Harding *et al.* 2006). However extrapolation from the WWF 2006 Marine diagnosis estimated total reef fish diversity for this survey area at 393 species.

Species richness and diversity in the reefs south of Toliara are similar to that observed in other areas of western Madagascar (Harding et al. 2006; Harding and Randriamanantsoa 2008; Ory 2008) and that recorded in managed areas in Kenya (McClanahan et al. 2006b), while lower than that observed in Mauritius and the Seychelles (Engelhardt 2004; Graham *et al.* 2007)

Further examination of the species composition shows that herbivorous fish families such as Acanthuridae, Pomacentridae and Labridae account for a large proportion of this diversity. This is similar to observations from fringing and barrier reef sites in the vicinity of Andavadoaka (Harding 2006), which are described as being subjected to moderate levels of fishing pressure. These patterns of fish species community composition are also similar to that observed on fished reefs in Kenya (McClanahan et al. 2006b), Rodrigues, Reunion, Mauritius and the Seychelles (Graham et al. 2007; Ahamada et al. 2008). While reefs such as the offshore patch sites of Andavadoaka, protected areas in Kenya and other unexploited or protected reefs of the Indian Ocean (McClanahan et al. 2006a; McClanahan et al. 2006b; Ahamada et al. 2008; Campbell et al. 2008) exhibit greater family diversity, in particular Serranidae, Lethrinidae and Lutjanidae. It has been demonstrated that on reefs, such as Kingman reef in the Line Islands, south of Hawaii, not been subjected to fishing pressures, predatory fish species dominate the ecosystem accounting for around 85% of fish biomass (Pala 2007), a vastly different picture to that observed during this survey or indeed elsewhere in Madagascar or the wider Western Indian Ocean. The lower abundance and biomass of these species recorded during this study may be attributable to the inherent variability of underwater visual census technique; families such as Lutjanidae, Serranidae and Lethrinidae are commonly under-represented by UVC surveys (McClanahan et al. 2007). To account for potential methodological bias, it may be useful to carry out comparative analysis of the abundance and diversity seen on UVC surveys with catch and



effort surveys conducted in each of the villages (Connell *et al.* 1998), however fisheries landings monitoring was beyond the remit of this study.

These fish families commonly show high vulnerability to fishing pressure, mainly due to long population doubling times (Cinner *et a*l. 2005b). Consequently the relative scarcity of Lutjanidae, Serranidae and Lethrinidae in this study may be an indication of unsustainable exploitation.

Fish biomass at the survey sites (753.89 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$ 173.13 SE) was generally higher than observed on reefs north of Toliara in Andavadoaka (335 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>  $\pm$ 126.9 SE) (Harding *et al.* 2006) but lower than reefs surveyed at Sahamalaza MPA in the northwest of Madagascar (929 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Harding and Randriamanantsoa 2008).

Reef fish biomass levels throughout the study show similarity to those recorded in other surveys on reefs in the same region of southwest Madagascar (640 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>± 170 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>SE) (Woods-Ballard *et al.* 2003) and also similar to Kenyan reefs (McClanahan *et al.* 2006b).

Fish biomass on 'pristine' reefs in Kenya has been estimated at 1200 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (McClanahan 2006a). While some of the reefs in the present study exhibit much higher levels than this they exhibit a number of other characteristics that suggest their condition is far from pristine. These conflicting indicators suggest that the reefs of southwest Madagascar may be able to accommodate a higher total fish biomass than Kenyan coastal reefs.

Fish biomass is higher on the offshore reefs of Belamiera, Ranolaly, Lavapano and AnkaraMB. This may be indicative of higher fishing pressures on the more accessible nearshore sites, a conclusion which has been drawn from other studies conducted in the region (Nadon *et al.* 2005; Harding *et al.* 2006).

Nosimbato, a lagoonal patch reef in Ambohibola is noteworthy as the only site where the biomass of carnivorous fish, particularly Labrid species, exceeds that of herbivorous species. This elevated biomass may be the result of the presence of abundant small-bodied species which have been shown to benefit from increased fishing pressure through the removal of either predatory or competitive species (Russ 1989; McClanahan *et al.* 1999).

Despite some still encouraging levels of fish biomass these reefs exhibit signs of exploitation, possibly induced by 'fishing down marine food webs' (Pauly *et al.* 1998). The trophic structure of reef fish on almost all reefs surveyed in this study shows dominance of herbivorous fish species (Figure 16, Figure 23). However, previous studies from the reefs of Toliara and elsewhere in the western Indian Ocean region (Harmelin-Vivien 1979; Chabanet 1994; Chabanet 2002; Durville *et al.* 2003; Chabanet and Durville 2005), show that reef fish assemblages were formerly dominated by higher trophic guilds (Table 3).

The explanation for this comes from the primary extraction of larger, more commercially-valuable piscivorous fish species such as Serranids and Lutjanids causing 'trophic cascades' (Coleman & Williams 2002). These larger carnivorous fish have a tendency to show greater longevity and lower fecundity than smaller fastgrowing species, making their populations more susceptible to overfishing (Pauly *et al.* 1998).

While it has recently been shown that omnivorous fish populations, like other reef dwelling species, are positively correlated to live coral cover (Patterson *et al.* 2008) there is limited understanding of the effects of fishing on omnivores or planktivores. However it can be assumed that these species may exhibit similar responses to fishing down marine food webs as herbivorous species (Pauly *et al.* 1998; Coleman & Williams 2002), thriving in the absence of predation and reduced competition from the more commercially valuable carnivorous fish species.



Overfishing is a major factor driving reef degradation. High fishing pressure can alter reef community structure, reduce species diversity and cause the removal of keystone species, as well as potentially removing entire functional groups from the ecosystem and thereby destroying integral ecosystem processes, functions and resilience (Roberts 1995).

Table 3 Table of reef fish trophic biomass updated from Gillibrand	l et al. 2007
--	---------------

Location	Observer	Year	Carnivore (%)	Herbivore (%)	Other (%)
South Madagascar	Harmelin-Vivien 1979	1979	74	14	12
Réunion	Chabanet 1994	1994	51	25	24
Mayotte	Chabanet 2002	2002	69	18	12
Geyser & Zélée	Chabanet <i>et al</i> . 2002	2002	69	15	16
Glorieuses	Durville <i>et al</i> . 2003	2003	73	15	12
Juan de Nova	Chabanet & Durville 2005	2005	73	11	16
Andavadoaka (Madagascar)	Gillibrand & Harris	2004	76	13	11
SW Madagascar -Andavadoaka	Harding <i>et al</i> . 2006	2006	34	62	4
SW Madagascar - Ranobe	Ory 2008	2008	32	47	21
SW Madagascar - S Tulear	Gough (Present Study 2008)	2008	29	67	4



Figure 23 Graph depicting change in trophic guild dominance on reefs of southwest Madagascar between 1979 and the present



A brief socio-economic survey of coastal communities within the study area found that more than 90% of economic activities are marine-based (WWF 2007). The survey indicated that the 5 main species of target fish are: Siganidae (Keliholy), Lethrinidae (Angelike), Scaridae (Bodoloha), Acanthuridae (Fiantsifa and Angy). It is likely that exploitation has resulted in the reduction in populations of larger more economically valuable species, such as Serranidae (Lovo) and Lutjanidae (Amporama) which would have been preferentially targeted by fishers in the past (Langley 2006). Consequently fishers today are targeting species that are still abundant on the reefs, which are predominantly herbivorous species, a consequence of the 'shifting baseline' phenomena (Bellwood *et al.* 2004; Bunce *et al.* 2007) where fishers wrongly perceive ecosystems and resources at their current levels to be the norm, and fail to recognise changes caused by over-exploitation.

If fishers continue to exploit remaining fish populations at unsustainable levels of extraction this may result in a collapse of herbivorous fish populations. A loss of herbivory would pose a major threat to reef stability and resilience, since herbivorous fish play a crucial role in regulating algal biomass through grazing. In doing so healthy herbivorous fish populations are fundamental to maintaining reef community structure and in preventing benthic phase shifts from coral to algal dominance (Wilder 2003).

### Urchins

Levels of urchin biomass also indicate that the reefs surveyed are experiencing unsustainable levels of fishing, with many of the survey sites exhibiting urchin biomass levels similar to unprotected and overfished reefs in Kenya (McClanahan *et al.* 2006b).

The reefs surveyed also exhibit higher levels of urchin biomass than other areas of Madagascar (Harding *et al.* 2006; Harding & Randriamanantsoa 2008).

Sea urchin abundance and diversity is a key indicator of the inhibition of hard coral growth and recovery (Obura & Grimsditch 2008).

The Triggerfish, *Balistapus undulatus* is recognised as a keystone species on East African reefs , being responsible for almost 80% of observed urchin predation (McClanahan 2000b; McClanahan & Muthiga 2006). Other competitive predators include *Balistapus viridescens*, *Cheilinus trilobatus* and *Cheilinus undulatus*. It is notable that *Balistapus undulatus* was observed only once throughout the surveys at Tanyvao, while *B. viridescens* and *C. undulatus* were absent from all samples. *C. trilobatus* was observed at a number of sites although not in any considerable abundance. *C trilobatus* is one of the main competitors of *B. undulatus* and despite being the subordinate when in direct competition *C. trilobatus* may display characteristics that make it more resilient to overfishing, providing a potential explanation for its presence in these surveys (McClanahan 2000b).

Removal of predatory fish such as Balistidae, commonly results in proliferation of urchin populations. Urchins play an important role in regulating reef benthic community structure by grazing algae so that areas are available for colonisation by recruiting corals. However, if urchin numbers increase due to removal of their predators, this grazing may have a detrimental effect on corals due to increased bioerosion (Carreiro-Silva & McClanahan 2001), as well as further exacerbating the reduction of herbivorous fish populations, through competitive exclusion of various species (McClanahan & Kaunda-Arara 1996).



Elevated levels of urchin grazing have also been shown to result in turf algae dominating the benthos, as other benthic groups are unable to tolerate the intense disturbance encountered in these conditions (Muthiga & McClanahan 1987).

Rapid reductions in urchin populations, which can occur as a result of disease, or low recruitment, or a reduction in grazing intensity through the expansion of grazable unit areas following natural disturbances such as cyclones or bleaching-induced mortality can have devastating consequences, coupled with reduced herbivorous fish abundance (either as a result of competitive exclusion or direct overfishing), lead to sites becoming increasingly dominated by algae, as they outcompete hard corals for space (McClanahan 1999). Caribbean reefs experienced just such a ecological catastrophe, in the early 1980s when disease induced mortality removed more than 95% of the *Diadema antillarum* population from the reefs, from which it is only recently beginning to show recovery(Knowlton 2004).

### Holothurians

Densities and diversity of holothurians on the reefs south of Tulear are similar to that exhibited on the reefs of Andavadoaka (Blue Ventures, unpublished data), and the northeast of Madagascar. However both density and diversity are much lower than on reefs within the Sahamalaza national park in the northwest of Madagascar.

Sea cucumbers have been exported from Madagascar since the early 20<sup>th</sup> century (Conand & Mara 2000), primarily for markets in Singapore and Hong Kong (Rey 1982). Current low levels of holothurians on reefs may be a result of persistent overfishing, as many collectors of sea cucumbers work out of the commercial centre of Toliara.

Signs of overfishing of sea cucumber species in Madagascar have been seen since the early nineties, with declining size and weight, increasing prices and more recently increasing use of illegal harvesting equipment (Conand & Muthiga 2007).

The pronounced impact of market demand on sea cucumber populations is supported by the relatively high abundance observed during this study of the single species *Pearsonothuria graefii*. This species is not noted as being a preferred target species of collectors (Langley 2006; Conand & Muthiga 2007).

Holothuria are detritivores feeding on organic matter created by diverse biological and ecological processes within the reef ecosystem. Reduction of sea cucumber populations through over-exploitation may result in hypernutrification of marine sediments. Nutrient enrichment (although not specifically linked to reduction of holothuria populations) has a number of detrimental effects on coral reef health, notably exacerbating pathological infections and enhancing the growth rates of competitive algal species. Algal overgrowth reduces the ability of hard corals to recruit and grow.

### **Management Implications**

The variable condition of coral reef habitats, coupled with diverse resource use practices, high resource dependence and extreme poverty of Vezo fishers in southwest Madagascar present considerable challenges for marine resource management.





Local threats and stresses to coral reefs, such as unsustainable biomass removal, reduction of water quality – for example increasing levels of sedimentation, pollution, toxins and disease - may compound the impacts of natural disturbances such as climate change, weakening reefs' ability to adapt to the broad-scale physical and chemical impacts of global climatic change.

The interaction of chronic long-term anthropogenic disturbances can exacerbate stresses to reefs, bringing about more pronounced changes to reef community structure than acute short term natural disturbances such as bleaching (McClanahan *et al.* 2002).

Coral loss through 'natural' disturbances, such as mass mortality as a result of bleaching, has been shown to take a number of years to result in losses of reef structural complexity. The physical structure of coral reefs has been identified as being of vital importance to reef fish community diversity, and has been shown to be of particular importance for the presence of coral feeding or dwelling species such as Monacanthidae, Chaetodontidae and Pomacanthidae on a reef (Graham *et al.* 2006). Fish populations have also been revealed to exhibit a lag effect of between 3 and 5 years after a significant bleaching or mortality event, as the loss of benthic three dimensional complexity reduces the available habitat for juvenile fish, which are subsequently unable to replace adult fish removed from the population through natural death or fishing (*Graham et al.* 2007). If hard corals can recover between intervals of rare climatic disturbances then habitat complexity may remain sufficient to maintain fish diversity (McClanahan 2006b).

Reef resilience - defined as the ability of corals and reef ecosystems to recover from disturbance whilst sustaining habitat complexity, fish communities, and complex ecosystem functions - is vitally important to the long term survival of reefs and the sustainability of reef fisheries (Grimsditch & Salm 2005; Obura 2005; Grimsditch *et al.* 2008; Obura & Grimsditch 2008).

Reef resilience is weakened by anthropogenic stresses such as hypersedimentation, nutrient enrichment and particularly unsustainable or destructive fishing practices. Moreover, the threats of climate change are greatest where reef resilience is already weakened by anthropogenic stress factors (Hoegh-Guldberg *et al.* 2007). Therefore management of direct anthropogenic stresses to reefs is a fundamental precondition to the effective management of marine resources (Obura & Grimsditch 2008).

Whilst short-term temporary closures and gear management techniques can be suited to some forms of fisheries management, permanent closures are far more effective in restoring or preserving coral reef populations and ecosystem function (McClanahan 2000b).

One potential reef management strategy for improving and protecting reef resilience, health and biodiversity within this proposed management area would be to implement varying management regimes reflecting the varying conditions of reef habitats and resource use needs of local communities. For example, areas that currently exhibit high levels of reef health and complexity could be protected by permanent restriction of fishing, while gear restrictions or temporary closures could be implemented in other areas in order to reduce the use of destructive and unselective gear types and to allow more degraded reef areas to start to recover.

The local marine environmental management plan selected by communities in these areas is to develop and enforce fisheries zone management through various regulations of catch, gear types and zoning.





While the effects of marine reserves and permanent area closures have been widely studied (McClanahan & Kaunda-Arara 1996; Russ & Alcala 1996; McClanahan *et al.* 1999; Done 2001; Gell & Roberts 2002; Halpern & Warner 2002; Russ 2002; McClanahan *et al.* 2007) the results of restricted use areas, gear prohibition and traditional community management zones are less known (Denny & Babcock 2004; Cinner *et al.* 2005a; McClanahan *et al.* 2006b).

Partial closures, gear restrictions, and community management have been demonstrated to work effectively in some areas, such as Tanzania, Phillipines, Papua New Guinea and Northern Sumatra (McClanahan *et al.* 2006a; McClanahan *et al.* 2006b; Campbell *et al.* 2008) while failing in others, for example Mimiwhangata in northeast New Zealand (Denny and Babcock 2004). However, locally managed fisheries are gaining increasing acceptance as one of the most effective ways of managing marine resources in tropical coastal countries (Russ 2002).

The effectiveness of reduced fishing pressure is suitably illustrated by the offshore lagoonal patch reefs of Andavadoaka. Despite not having protected status, their small size and remote location, means that they have in effect experienced reduced fishing pressure, similar to that of a fisheries management strategy. These reefs, have shown a progressive annual increase in coral cover from 30% to 70% between 2004 and 2008, and subsequently exhibit much greater fish biomass levels than other reefs in the area, attributed to the fact that they are unexposed to the chronic disturbances caused by comparatively heavy fishing pressure experienced by other reefs (Harris *et al.* 2009).

Different fishing gears work with varying degrees of selectivity thus their use can affect the efficiency of fish capture, and in turn the sustainability of a fishery. It is an understanding of the social and economic factors that determine gear choice, particularly that of destructive or unselective gear types, that are fundamental to implementing social and ecological change (McClanahan & Mangi 2004).

Gear restrictions can often be introduced more easily than management of fishery landings, for example by restricting species, size, or trophic level of catches) (McClanahan & Mangi 2004). This is particularly true in remote areas where capacity for enforcement of legislation is limited.

It has also been demonstrated that while fisheries no take zones can displace fishing pressure, allowing continuous, gear-restricted fishing, such as the prohibition of nets, as an alternative strategy can reduce fishing effort sufficiently to improve biomass within managed zones (Cinner *et al.* 2005a).

Prohibition of fishing gears has however been perceived as a constraint by some communities, with concerns over reduced catches as a result of the restrictions (McClanahan & Mangi 2004), and other area users not adhering to management regulations. Where enforcement is difficult it is recognised that management regimes that are designed more to meet community goals achieve greater compliance, and are subsequently more successful, than those designed primarily for biodiversity conservation (McClanahan *et al.* 2006a).

Fish populations show diverse responses to marine management. These responses are influenced by a number of factors including reef size and structure, proximity to other reef areas and the level of compliance with management regulations (Campbell *et al.* 2008). Populations may take many years or even decades to recover to previous levels (McClanahan *et al.* 2007). If compliance is solely based around anticipation of positive fisheries results then motivations may fall if results are not quickly achieved or perceived (Cinner *et al.* 2005a). It is therefore important that, alongside fisheries management efforts, communities are supported to understand, through environmental education activities, the dynamics of marine systems and their recovery from disturbance.



### **Recommendations for future research**

Despite the broad scope of this and related studies, there remains a critical need for accurate data on coral reef habitat status and biodiversity in southwest Madagascar on which to base systematic MPA planning methods. Research must focus on the identification of factors conferring ecological resilience in coral reef ecosystems, and how they vary within habitat types and across large spatial scales. Such data will be essential for the adoption of a holistic, ecosystem-scale approach to conservation planning in the region and a fundamental prerequisite to the development of a resilient network of marine and coastal protected areas across Madagascar's southwestern reef system.

However, the acquisition of reliable data documenting the location, distribution and status of marine habitats using conventional ecological monitoring techniques is logistically difficult, limited in geographical scope, and can become prohibitively expensive when working on a broad scale.

Working with the United States National Coral Reef Institute (NCRI) and local communities in the Velondriake protected area network, a detailed map of local marine and coastal ecosystems has been created, based on 2.4 metre resolution QuickBird imagery. This is comprised of a high-resolution spectral bathymetry and coastal habitat map covering 800 sq km, over which additional data layers, derived from ongoing MPA development programmes, have been incorporated. The accuracy of the outputs is estimated to be higher than 70%, at a cost of approximately \$2/hectare. The data are combined in a geographical information system (GIS) allowing for further analysis, vulnerability mapping and a range of cartographic outputs which provide the basis for encouraging and fostering community dialogue about local resource use.

The results from the Velondriake mapping project have been presented to the community management committee responsible for resource zoning, and have formed the basis for delineating protected area boundaries.

This novel approach has enabled the production of the highest resolution habitat and bathymetric maps available for the region. These outputs have proven to be instrumental in developing a coherent protected area zoning plan and set of measureable management objectives for Velondriake, and this technique serves as a cost effective solution for surveying large swathes of shallow marine and coastal habitat.

A future project using this technology could be applied to benefit the conservation sites in this study, providing a high resolution, regional footprint of the marine and coastal resources south of Toliara. The resulting cartographic outputs would serve to assist stakeholders in rapidly assessing coverage of natural resources, and in evaluating the state of these resources across gradients of environmental and anthropogenic stressors. This knowledge can be used to define management and conservation objectives; to identify potential conservation areas and vulnerable ecosystems; and to define marine and coastal sites for monitoring and protection in collaboration with local communities.



### References

- Ahamada S, Bigot L, Bijoux J, Maharavo J, Meunier S, Moyne-Picard M, Paupiah N (2002) Status of coral reefs in the south west Indian Ocean island node: Comoros, Madagascar, Mauritius, Reunion and Seychelles. In: Wilkinson C (ed) Status of the coral reefs of the world 2002
- Ahamada S, Bijoux J, Cauvin B, Hagan A, Harris A, Koonjul M, Meunier S, Quod J-P (2008) Status of the Coral Reefs of the South-West Indiaian Ocean Island States: Comoros, Madagascar, Mauritius, Reunion, Seychelles. In: Wilkinson C (ed) Status of the coral reefs of the world 2008
- Allen GR, Werner TB (2002) Coral Reef Fish Assessment in the 'Coral Triangle' of Southeastern Asia. Environmental Biology of Fishes 65: 209 - 214
- Bellwood DR, Hughes TP, Folke C, Nystrom M (2004) Confronting the coral reef crisis. Nature 429: 827 833
- Brown BE, Dunne RP, Goodson MS, Douglas AE (2000) Bleaching Patterns in Reef Corals. Nature 404: 142-143
- Bunce M, Rodwell LD, Gibb R, Mee L (2007) Shifting baselines in fishers' perceptions of island reef fishery degradation. Ocean and Coastal Management: 1 18
- Campbell SJ, Kartawijaya T, Ardimijaya RL, Mukmunin A, Herdiana Y, Rudi E, Nurvita A, Andar V R (2008) Fishin Controls, Habitat Protection and Reef Fish Conservation in Aceh. CORDIO Status Report
- Carpenter RC (1988) Mass Mortality of a Carribean Sea Urchin- Immediate Effects on Community Metabolism and Other Herbivores. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 85: 511-514
- Carreiro-Silva M, McClanahan TR (2001) Echinoid bioerosion and herbivory on Kenyan coral reefs: the role of protection from fishing. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 262: 133-153
- Chabanet P (1994) Etude des relations entre les peuplements benthiques et les peuplements ichtyologiques sur le complexe récifal de St-Gilles La Saline à l'île de La Réunion. Environmental Marine
- Chabanet P (2002) Coral reef fish communities of Mayotte (Western Indian Ocean) two years after the bleaching event. Marine and Freshwater Research 53: 107 - 113
- Chabanet P, Durville P (2005) Reef fish inventory of Juan de Nova's Natural Park (Western Indian Ocean). Western Indian Ocean Journal of Marine Science 4: 145 -162
- Cinner J, Marnane M, McClanahan TR (2005a) Conservation and Community Benefits from Traditional Coral Reef Management at Ahus Island, Papua New Guinea. Conservation Biology 19: 1714 - 1723
- Cinner J, Marnane M, McClanahan TR, Almany GR (2005b) Periodic Closures as Adaptive Coral Reef Management in the Indo-Pacific. Ecology and Society 11: 31
- Coleman FC, Williams SL (2002) Overexploiting marine ecosystem engineers: potential consequences for biodiversity. TRENDS in Ecology & Evolution Vol.17 40 44
- Conand C, Muthiga NAE (2007) Commercial sea cucumbers:a review for the Western Indian Ocean WIOMSA Book Series, pp 66pp

- Connell SD, Samoilys MA, Lincoln Smith MP, Legato J (1998) Comparison of Abundance of Coral Reef Fish: Catch and Effort Surveys vs. Visual Census. Australian Journal of Ecology 23: 579 - 586
- Cooke A, Ratomahenina O, Ranaivosoin E (2000) Madagascar. In: Sheppard C (ed) Seas of the Millenium. Elsevier Science Press
- Denny CM, Babcock RC (2004) Do Partial Marine Reserves Protect Reef Fish Assemblages? Biological Conservation 116: 119 - 129
- Done T (2001) Scientific principles for establishing MPAs to alleviate coral bleaching and promote recovery Coral Bleaching and Marine Protected Areas. The Nature Conservancy, Honolulu
- Durville P, Chabanet P, Quod JP (2003) Visual census of the reef fishes in the natural reserve of the Glorieuses Islands (Western Indian Ocean). Western Indian Ocean Journal of Marine Science 2: 95 - 104
- Engelhardt (2004) GEF SEYMEMP Final Report 2004. Seychelles Marine Ecosystem Management Project (SEYMEMP)
- English S, Wilkinson C, Baker V (1997) Survey Manual for Tropical Marine Resources, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition. Australian Institute of Marine Science. Townsville.
- Fitt WK, Brown BE, Warner ME, Dunne RP (2001) Coral Bleaching- Interpretation of Thermal Tolerance limits and Thermal Thresholds in Tropical Corals. Coral Reefs 20: 51-65
- Frontier (2003) Anakao fringing reef system: biodiversity and anthropogenic impacts, Madagascar. Frontier
- Gabrie C, Vasseur P, Randriamiarana H, Maharavo J, Mara E (2000) The coral reefs of Madagascar. In: McClanahan TR, Sheppard C, Obura D (eds) Coral Reefs of the Indian Ocean. Oxford University Press, New York
- Gell FR, Roberts CM (2002) The Fishery Effect of Marine Reserves (Marine Protected Areas-MPAs) and fishery closures. World Wildlife Fund, Washington, DC
- Gillibrand CJ, Harris, A.R., and Mara, E. (2007) Inventory and Spatial Assemblage Study of Reef Fish in the Area of Andavadoaka, South West Madagascar (Western Indian Ocean). Western Indian Ocean Journal of Marine Science 6: 183 - 197
- Goldberg J, Wilkinson C (2004) Global threats to coral reefs: coral bleaching, global climate change, disease, predator plagues, and invasive species. In: Wilkinson C (ed) Status of the Coral Reefs of the World. IUCN, Gland, Switzerland
- Graham NAJ, Wilson SK, Jennings S, Polunin NVC, Bijoux JP, Robinson J (2006) Dynamic fragility of oceanic coral reef ecosystems. PNAS 103: 8425–8429
- Graham NAJ, Wilson SK, Jennings S, Polunin NVC, Robinson J, Bijoux JP, Daw TM (2007) Lag Effects in the Impacts of Mass Coral Bleaching of Coral Reef Fish, Fisheries, and Ecosystems. Conservation Biology 21: 1291-1300.
- Graham NAJ, McClanahan TR, Letourneur Y, Galzin R (2007) Anthropogenic stressors, inter-specific competition and ENSO effects on a Mauritian coral reef. Environmental Biology of Fish 78: 57–69

- Grimsditch G, Kilonzo J, Amiyo N (2008) The Effects of Habitat on Coral Resistance and Resilience to Bleaching. CORDIO Status Report: 201
- Grimsditch GD, Salm RV (2005) Coral Reef Resilience and Resistance to Bleaching. IUCN, Gland, Switzerland
- Hagan AB, Hamylton S, Spencer T (2008) Status of Carbonate Reefs of the Amirantes and Alphonse Groups Southern Seychelles. CORDIO Status Report
- Halpern B, Warner RR (2002) Marine reserves have rapid and lasting effects. Ecology letters 5: 361-366
- Harding S, Randriamanantsoa, B., Hardy, T., and Curd, A. (2006) Coral Reef Monitoring and Biodiversity Assessment to Support the Planning of a Proposed MPA at Andavadoaka. Blue Ventures Conservation
- Harding S, Randriamanantsoa B (2008) Coral Reef Monitoring in Marine Reserves of Northern Madagascar. CORDIO Status Report 2008: 93 - 106
- Harmelin-Vivien ML (1979) Ichtyofaune des récifs coralliens de Tuléar (Madagascar): Ecologie et relations trophiques. Thèse d'Etat,
- Harris A, Benbow S, Gough C (2009) Recovery dynamics of coral reefs in Andavadoaka, southwest Madagascar: 2004-2008. In Preparation
- Hill J, Wilkinson C (2004) Methods For Ecological Monitoring Of Coral Reefs : A Resource For Managers. Version 1. Australian Institute of Marine Science (AIMS), Townsville, Australia. 117 p
- Hixon MA, Brostoff WN (1996) Succession and Herbivory Effects on Differential Fish Grazing on Hawaiian Coral Reef Algae. Ecological Monographs 66: 67-90
- Hoegh-Guldberg O (1999) Climate change, coral bleaching and the future of the world's coral reefs Marine and Freshwater Research 50 839 – 866
- Hoegh-Guldberg O, Mumby PJ, Hooten AJ, Steneck RS, Greenfield P, Gomez ED, Harvell CD, Sale PF, Edwards AJ, Caldeira K, Knowlton N, Eakin CM, Iglesias-Prieto R, Muthiga NA, Bradbury RH, Dubi A, Hatziolos ME (2007) Coral reefs under rapid climate change and ocean acidification. Science 318: 1737-1742
- Hughes TP, Baird AH, Bellwood DR, Card M, Connolly SR, Folke C, Grosberg R, Hoegh-Guldberg O, Jackson JBC, Kleypas J, Lough JM, Marshall P, Nystrom M, Palumbi SR, Pandolfi JM, Rosen B, Roughgarden J (2003) Climate Change, Human Impacts, and the Resilience of Coral Reefs Science 301: 929–933
- Iida T (2005) The Past and Present of the Coral Reef Fishing Economy in Madagascar: Implications for Self-Determination in Resource Use. Senri Ethnological Studies 67: 237-258
- Knowlton N (1992) Thresholds and Multiple Stable States in Coral Reef Community Dynamics. American Zoologist 32: 674 682
- Knowlton N (2004) Multiple Stable States and the Conservation of Marine Ecosystems. Progess in Oceanography 60: 387 - 396
- Langley JM (2006 ) Vezo Knowledge: Traditional Ecological Knowledge in Andavadoaka, southwest Madagascar. Blue Ventures Conservation Report



- Laroche J, Ramananarivo N (1995) A preliminary survey of the artisanal fishery on coral reefs of the Tulear Region (southwest Madagascar). Coral Reefs 14: 193-200
- Laroche J, Razanoelisoa J, Fauroux E, Rabenevanana MW (1997) The reef fisheries surrounding the south-west coastal cities of Madagascar. Fisheries management and ecology 4: 285-299
- Ledlie MH, Graham NAJ, Bythell JC, Wilson SK, Jennings S, Polunin NVC, Hardcastle J (2007) Phase shifts and the role of herbivory in the resilience of coral reefs. Coral Reefs 26: 641–653
- Levitan DR (1992) Community Structure in Time Past- Influence of Human Fishing Pressure on Algal-Urchin Interactions. Ecology 73: 1597-1605
- Lovatelli Ace, Conand CP, S.; Uthicke, S.; Hamel, J.-F.; Mercier, A. (eds.) (2004) Advances in sea cucumber aquaculture and management. FAO Fisheries Technical Paper. Rome, FAO. 425p
- Magurran AE (1988) Ecological diversity and its measurement. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- McClanahan TR, Kaunda-Arara B (1996) Fishery Recovery in a Coral-reef Marine Park and Its Effect on the Adjacent Fishery. Conservation Biology 10 1187-1199
- McClanahan TR (1998) Predation and the distribution and abundance of tropical sea urchin populations. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 221: 231-255
- McClanahan TR (1999) Predation and the Control of the Sea Urchin *Echinometra viridis* and Fleshy Algae in the Patch Reefs of Glovers Reef, Belize. Ecosystems 2: 511-523
- McClanahan TR, Muthiga NA, Namukuru AT, Machano H, Kiambo RW (1999) The effects of marine parks and fishing on coral reefs of northern Tanzania. Biological Conservation 89: 161-182
- McClanahan TR (2000a) Bleaching damage and recovery potential of Maldivian coral reefs. Marine Pollution Bulletin 40: 587-597
- McClanahan TR (2000b) Recovery of a coral reef keystone predator, *Balistapus undulatus*, in East African marine parks. Biological Conservation 94: 191-198
- McClanahan TR (2006a) Chapter 8 Management of Area and Gear in Kenyan Coral Reefs Fisheries Management: Progress Towards Sustainability, pp 166 - 185
- McClanahan TR (2006b) Interaction between fisheries management and a coral bleaching disturbance on coral reef fish in Kenya 10th International Coral Reef Symposium
- McClanahan TR, Baird AH, Marshall P, Toscano MA (2004) Comparing bleaching and mortality responses of hard corals between southern Kenya and the Great Barrier Reef, Australia. Marine Pollution Bulletin 48: 327 -335
- McClanahan TR, Graham NAJ, Calnan JM, MacNeil MA (2007) Toward pristine biomass: Reef fish recovery in coral reef marine protected areas in Kenya. Ecological Applications 17: 1055-1067
- McClanahan TR, Kaunda-Arara B (1996) Fishery Recovery in a Coral-reef Marine Park and Its Effect on the Adjacent Fishery. Conservation Biology 10 1187-1199



- McClanahan TR, Mangi SC (2004) Gear-based management of a tropical artisanal fishery based on species selectivity and capture size. Fisheries Management and Ecology 11: 51–60
- McClanahan TR, Marnane M, Cinner J, Kiene W (2006a) A Comparison of Marine Protected Areas and Alternative Approaches to Coral-Reef Management. . Current Biology 16 1408 - 1413
- McClanahan TR, Muthiga NA (1989) Patterns of Predation on a Sea Urchin, *Echinometra mathaei* (de blainville) on Kenyan Coral Reefs. Journal of Experimental Marine Ecology 126: 77 94
- McClanahan TR, Muthiga NA (2006) Chapter 15. Ecology of Echinometra. Elsevier AMS, pp 287
- McClanahan TR, Muthiga NA, Namukuru AT, Machano H, Kiambo RW (1999) The effects of marine parks and fishing on coral reefs of northern Tanzania. Biological Conservation 89: 161-182
- McClanahan TR, Polunin N, Done T (2002) Ecological States and the Resilience of Coral Reefs. Conservation ecology 6: 18
- McClanahan TR, Verneij E, Maina J (2006b) Comparing the Management effectiveness of a Marine Park and a Multiple-Use Collaborative Fisheries Management Area in East Africa. Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems 16: 147 - 165
- McClanahan TR (2008) Manual and Field Guide for Monitoring Coral Reef
- Ecosystems, Fisheries, and Stakeholders. Wildlife Conservation Society, Bronx, NY
- McKenna SA, Allen GR (2003) A rapid marine biodiversity assessment of northwest Madagascar. Conservation International, Washington, DC
- McVean A, Hemery G, Walker R, Ralisaona BLR, Fanning E (2005) Traditional sea cucumber fisheries in South West Madagascar: A case-study of two villages. SPC Beche-de-mer Information Bulletin 21
- McVean A, Walker R, Fanning E The traditional shark fisheries of south west Madagascar: a study of two villages in the Toliara region
- Mumby PJ, Hastings SA, Edwards HJ (2007) Thresholds and the Resilience of Caribbean Coral Reefs. Nature 450: 98 101
- Muthiga NA, McClanahan TR (1987) Population Changes in the Sea Urchin (Echinometra mathaei) on an Unexploited Fringing Reef. African Journal of Ecology 25: 1 8
- Nadon MO, Griffiths, D., and Doherty, E. (2005) The Coral Reefs of Andavadoaka, South West Madagascar. Blue Ventures Conservation
- Obura D (2001a) Coral Reef Bleaching and Monitoring in the Indian Ocean. In: Salm R, V. (ed) Coral Reef Bleaching and Monitoring in the Indian Ocean. The Nature Conservancy, Honolulu
- Obura D, Abdulla A (2008) Assessment of Tsunami Impacts on the Marine Environment of the Seychelles. CORDIO Status Report
- Obura D, Grimsditch G (2008) Resilience Integrating Science and Management in Coral Reefs Relevant to Climate Change. CORDIO Status Report



- Obura D, Tamelander, J., Payet, R., Lundin, C.G., and Linden, O. (2008) Ten Years After Bleaching Moving into the Next Decade. CORDIO Status Report 9 10
- Obura DO (2001b) Can differential bleaching and mortality among coral species offer useful indicators for assessment and management of reefs under stress? Bulletin of Marine Science 6: 421-442
- Obura DO (2005) Resilience and climate change: lessons from coral reefs and bleaching in the Western Indian Ocean. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 63: 353-372
- Ory N (2008) Etude préliminaire des communautés biologiques benthiques et halieutiques de la Baie de Ranobe, Sud-ouest de Madagascar. Reef Doctor
- Ostrander GK, Armstrong KM, Knobbe ET, Gerace D, Scully EP (2000) Rapid Transition in the Structure of a Coral Reef Community- The Effects of Coral Bleaching and Physical Disturbance. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 97
- Pala C (2007) Life on the Mean Reefs Science 318: 1719
- Patterson JK, E GM, Patterson J, Ramkumar R, Wilhelmsson D, Tamelander J, Linden O (2008) Status of Coral Reefs of the Gulf of Mannar, Southeastern India. CORDIO Status Report
- Pauly D, Christensen V, Dalsgaard J, Froese R, Torres Jnr F (1998) Fishing Down Marine Food Webs. Science, New Series 279: 860 - 863
- Pichon (1972) The Coral Reefs of Madagascar. In: Richard-Vindard RBaG (ed) Biogeography and Ecology in Madagascar. Dr W. Junk B.V. Publishers, Hague, pp 367-416
- Pichon M (1971) Comparative study of the main features of some coral reefs of Madagascar, La Reunion and Mauritius. Symposia of the Zoological Society of London 28: 185-216
- Rey JC (1982) Marine Fisheries of Madagascar. OISOS
- Roberts C (1995) Effects of Fishing on the Ecosystem Structure of Coral Reefs. Conservation biology 9: 988-995
- Russ GR (2002) Yet another review off marine reserves as reef fishery management tools. In: Sale PF (ed) Coral Reef Fishes. Academic Pres, San Diego
- Russ GR, Alcala AC (1996) Marine Reserves- Rates & Patterns of Recovery and Decline of Large Predatory Fish. Ecological Applications 6: 947-961
- Russ GR, Alcala, A.C., (1989) Effects of intense fishing pressure on an assemblage of coral reef fishes. Marine Ecology Progress Series 56: 13 - 27
- Sheppard C, Spalding M, Bradshaw C, Wilson S (2002) Erosion vs. Recovery of Coral Reefs after 1998 El Nino: Chagos Reefs, Indian Ocean. Ambio 31: 40-48
- Veron J (2000) Corals of the World. Australian Institute of Marine Science, Townsville, Australia
- Veron JEN, Turak E (2005) Zooxanthellate scleractinia of Madagascar, in McKenna, S.A., and Allen, G.R., ed., A rapid marine biodiversity assessment of the coral reefs of northwest Madagascar: Washington, DC, Conservation International, p. 23–25.

- Walker R, Fanning E (2003) Anakao fringing reef system: biodiversity and anthropogenic impacts. Frontier Madagascar
- Walker R, Roberts E Decline of Marine Turtles due to Traditional Fisheries in South West Madagascar.
- Walters RDM, Samways MJ (2001) Sustainable dive ecotourism on a South African coral reef. Biodiversity and conservation 10: 2167-2179
- Watson M, Ormond RFG (1994) Effect of an artisanal fishery on the fish and urchin populations of a Kenyan coral reef. Marine ecology progress series 109: 115-129
- Webster CL, Fanning E, Hemery G, Woods-Ballard AJ (2003) Darwin Initiative Habitat Monitoring Plan: Coral Reef Monitoring in Southwest Madagascar. Madagascar Marine Biodiversity Training Project. Frontier

Weis JS, Weis P, MacDonald J, Pearson L (2008) Rapid changes in fish utilization of mangrove habitat in Western Madagascar. Wetlands Ecology and Management. http://www.springerlink.com/content/r468536r36rp5w62/

- Wilder R (2003) The independent and combined effects of herbivory, nutrient concentration, and water flow rate on coral reef algae. Dissertation. Algae-Herbivore Interactions on the Coral Reefs of Moorea, French Polynesia.
- Wilkinson CR (2000) World-wide coral reef bleaching and mortality during 1998: a global climate change warning for the new millennium? In: Sheppard CRC (ed) Seas at the Millennium, a Scientific Evaluation. Elsevier, pp 43-57
- Wilkinson CR, Suraphol Sudara and Chou, L.M (1984) Status of coral reefs in the ASEAN region. Proceedings of the Third ASEAN-Australia Symposium on Living Coastal Resources. Australian Institute of Marine Science., pp 1-10
- Wilson SK, Graham NJ, Morgan S, Pratchett Z, Jones GP, Polunin NVC (2006) Multiple disturbances and the global degradation of coral reefs: are reef fishes at risk or resilient? Global Change Biology 12 2220–2234
- Woods-Ballard AJ, Chiaroni LD, Fanning E (2003) Fin-fish resource use: artisanal fisheries of Beheloka. Frontier Madagascar
- WWF (2006a) Diagnostic Marin et Ebauche de Schema Global D'Amenagement en Vue de la Creation d'une Aire Protegee Marine au sud de Toliara MG0885 – Toliara Coral Reef Conservation Project.
- WWF (2006b) Diagnostic Marin et Ebauche de Schema Global D'Amenagement en Vue de la Creation d'une Aire Protegee Marine au nord de Toliara MG0885 – Toliara Coral Reef Conservation Project
- WWF (2007) Etudes socio-économiques dans la zone APM Toliara sud le Palétuvier Toliara 02 mars 2007. WWF

# Appendices

# Areas of reefs surveyed

Village	Site	Size
	AnkaraMB	80m x 50m
Maromena/Befasy	Bezamba	50m x 40m
	Lavapano	100m x 50m
	Tanyvao	60m x 50m
Beheloke	Maromalinike	100 x 120m
	Ranolaly	100m x 100m
	Ankara	50m x 30m
Itampolo	Tambohoabo	100m x 60m
	Belamiera	50m x 50m
	Mahadrano	100m x 80m
	Nosimbato	50m x 40m
Ambohibola	Ambolafoty	100m x 50m
	Ankara Ambohoe	100m x 100m

# Maps of reefs surveyed

### Appendix 1 Maromena and Befasy, Patch Reef - Ankara MB







### Appendix 2 Maromena and Befasy, Fringing Reef - Bezamba



### Appendix 3 Maromena and Befasy, Barrier Reef – Lavapano



### Appendix 4 Beheloke, Fringing Reef - Maromalinike



### Appendix 5 Beheloke, Barrier Reef – Ranolaly



### Appendix 6 Beheloke, Patch Reef - Tanyvao



### Appendix 7 Itampolo, Patch Reef – Ankara





### Appendix 8 Itampolo, Barrier Reef - Belamiera



### Appendix 9 Itampolo, Barrier Reef – Mahadrano



dominated by Padina

Reef top 30-40% HC cover dominant genera are Acropora, Pocillopora and



### Appendix 10 Itampolo, Fringing Reef - Tambohoabo







Appendix 12 Ambohibola, Barrier Reef - Ankara Ambohoe





### Appendix 13 Ambohibola, Patch Reef - Nosimbato



# Data Tables



Village		Ambohibol	a		Ita	ampolo		Be	heloke		Marc	omena and	Befasy
Site Name	Ankara	Nasimhata	Amholofotu	Ankono	Mahaduana	Delemiene	Tambahaaha	Manamalinika	Danalak	Tanyaa	Lavanana	Degembe	Ankono MB
Site Name	Ambonoe	Nosimbato	Ambolatory	Ankara	Manaurano	Belahnera	1 ambonoabo	Maromannike	Kanolaly	Tanyvao	Lavapano	Bezamba	Ankara mb
Hard Coral	34.22	67.02	73.63	53.17	29.48	19.35	18.77	15.93	23.92	24.10	19.83	36.87	27.25
Standard Error	3.38	7.64	4.20	8.04	4.35	3.20	2.85	3.47	4.10	3.71	4.43	2.94	3.32
Turf Algae	35.47	9.43	16.50	16.22	15.25	1.80	38.10	35.08	16.35	28.00	34.55	19.85	20.32
Standard Error	5.89	3.63	3.78	5.61	4.12	0.53	4.04	8.17	4.80	6.37	8.77	2.88	3.61
Calcareous Algae	0.33	0.07	0.80	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.17	0.13	0.00	0.00
Standard Error	0.33	0.07	0.80	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.17	0.13	0.00	0.00
Fleshy Algae	22.08	6.63	0.13	4.80	3.77	5.22	4.30	16.07	0.65	10.23	5.07	16.00	9.10
Standard Error	5.09	3.13	0.13	3.08	1.89	1.74	1.57	4.16	0.42	4.53	3.45	4.54	3.79
Coralline Algae	1.17	12.25	8.45	21.35	44.92	59.98	32.50	29.08	56.23	29.97	32.45	26.07	14.67
Standard Error	0.54	5.18	2.37	3.37	4.84	3.46	1.32	5.77	7.64	6.68	5.70	3.76	2.44
Soft Coral	5.60	1.77	0.35	0.23	6.05	6.45	3.43	2.28	1.22	3.52	5.52	0.23	20.80
Standard Error	1.47	1.37	0.26	0.23	2.42	1.79	1.15	0.92	0.45	1.26	2.08	0.23	4.61
Sand	0.63	2.75	0.00	0.42	0.00	2.50	0.37	1.08	0.00	0.00	1.22	0.00	5.68
Standard Error	0.63	2.44	0.00	0.33	0.00	2.50	0.37	0.53	0.00	0.00	0.50	0.00	5.05
Sponge	0.00	0.00	0.13	0.30	0.00	0.08	0.25	0.25	0.15	0.32	0.30	0.65	1.12
Standard Error	0.00	0.00	0.13	0.19	0.00	0.08	0.25	0.17	0.15	0.32	0.30	0.31	0.76

### Appendix 14: Percentage Cover and Standard Error for all Benthic Categories at each survey site

### Appendix 15: Percentage contribution of hard coral genera to total hard coral cover at each survey

Village	Am	bohibola			Ita	ampolo		Be	heloke		Marc	omena and	Befasy
Site Name	Ankara Ambohoe	Nosimbato	Ambolafoty	Ankara	Mahadrano	Belamiera	Tambohoabo	Maromalinike	Ranolaly	Tanyvao	Lavapano	Bezamba	Ankara MB
Acropora	2.00	10.65	16.20	46.40	8.50	5.25	5.95	1.32	3.95	7.80	0.02	0.02	0.17
Acanthastrea	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Astreopora	0.28	0.00	0.00	5.00	0.00	0.75	0.00	0.00	2.00	0.17	0.00	0.01	0.00
Coscinarea	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.40	0.47	0.42	0.00	0.13	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Cyphastrea	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Diploastrea	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.80	0.00	0.23	0.22	0.50	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.00	0.00
Echinpora	2.62	0.00	0.22	4.60	0.83	0.55	0.00	0.60	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.00	0.00
Echinophyllia	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Favia	2.27	0.33	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Favites	2.00	0.00	2.20	6.20	1.03	1.10	2.60	2.35	1.58	0.77	0.01	0.02	0.01
Fungia	1.18	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	6.53	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Galaxea Green	0.77	0.95	0.00	27.40	1.55	0.55	0.23	0.33	0.07	0.08	0.00	0.02	0.00
Galaxea red	0.00	0.00	0.00	12.60	0.18	0.17	0.27	0.00	0.67	0.33	0.00	0.01	0.01
Gardineroseris	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.23	0.60	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Goniastrea	7.33	0.00	0.60	2.20	0.37	0.65	0.00	0.35	1.22	0.72	0.00	0.00	0.00
Goniopora	0.40	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Herpolitha	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.40	0.00	0.28	0.00	0.67	0.00	0.97	0.00	0.00	0.03
Hydnophora	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.00	0.43	0.00	0.27	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.00
Leptastrea	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.13	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Lobophyllia	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Merulina	0.33	0.97	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.12	0.00	0.00	0.33	0.27	0.00	0.00	0.00
Millepora	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.08	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Montastrea	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Montipora	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Oulophyllia	0.00	0.00	10.62	0.00	0.35	0.00	0.00	1.12	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Oxypora	0.17	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pachyseris	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.20	1.60	0.80	0.00	3.28	0.55	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pavona	0.00	0.00	7.08	0.00	0.00	1.43	0.00	0.85	0.50	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00
Physogyra	12.17	35.98	29.43	5.60	0.00	1.42	31.05	2.33	0.22	0.25	0.00	0.01	0.01
Platygyra	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Plerogyra	0.45	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.13	0.17	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pleisiastrea	0.00	0.97	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Pocillopora	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.17	0.00	0.00	0.75	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Porites branching	0.00	0.00	0.17	3.20	0.83	0.37	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.01	0.00
Porites massive	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Psammocora	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.15	0.00	0.00	0.63	0.00	0.00	0.03	0.00
Stylophora	0.20	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.52	1.57	0.00	0.08	0.00	0.02	0.00
Tubastrea	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Turbinaria	1.57	5.78	0.28	34.60	8.03	1.72	2.05	5.67	9.33	2.73	0.08	0.07	0.09


#### Appendix 16: Percentage contribution to benthic substrate by each algae genera

Village		Ambohibo	a		Ita	ampolo		Be	heloke		Marc	omena and	Befasy
Site Name	Ankara Ambohoe	Nosimbato	Ambolafoty	Ankara	Mahadrano	Belamiera	Tambohoabo	Maromalinike	Ranolaly	Tanyvao	Lavapano	Bezamba	Ankara MB
Calcareous													
Halimeda	1.50	0.25	3.27	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.30	0.20	0.00	0.00
Fleshy													
Asparagopsis	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	5.51	0.00	0.00	0.00
Caulerpa	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.33	0.00	2.42	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.34	0.00	0.00
Codium	8.60	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Cystoseiria	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Derbesia	0.00	0.62	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.40	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Dictyospheria	1.12	0.00	0.00	0.37	0.00	0.98	0.65	2.22	0.12	0.00	0.00	0.28	0.00
Dictyota	0.75	17.53	0.00	0.00	0.19	0.37	0.00	1.19	0.00	0.00	0.77	0.00	2.12
Eucheuma	22.06	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.39	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Hydroclathrus	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.11	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Hypnea	2.24	7.35	0.54	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.55
Laurencia	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.46	3.91	2.62	0.00	0.00	14.12	4.77	0.37	15.39
Padina	1.72	3.64	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	6.99	0.62	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
<b>Red filamentous</b>	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.75	0.00	0.00	2.30	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.10	25.11	0.00
Sargassum	55.87	0.00	0.00	3.10	0.85	1.10	0.00	8.42	0.00	0.00	0.55	0.62	0.00
Turbinaria	0.90	0.00	0.00	3.35	0.00	0.31	0.00	16.40	0.47	5.43	0.00	0.00	0.00
Ulva	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.48	0.00	0.00	0.16	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Coralline													
Jania	0.00	5.06	0.41	0.00	0.00	0.00	39.62	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.18	1.86	6.98
Amphiroa	3.74	32.22	29.32	47.89	64.87	86.89	50.03	0.95	0.00	0.00	39.52	38.32	26.08
Encrusting red	1.50	33.33	66.46	40.21	32.16	4.02	4.78	60.76	98.79	69.65	48.57	33.44	45.87

#### Appendix 17: Species richness of each reef fish taxonomic family

Village	Ambohibola				Ita	mpolo		Be	eheloke		Maromena/Befasy		
_	Ankara												-
Site Name	Ambohoe	Nosimbato	Ambolafoty	Ankara	Mahadrano	Belamiera	Tambohoabo	Maromalinike	Ranolaly	Tanyvao	Lavapano	Bezamba	Ankara MB
Family													
Acanthuridae	4	3	9	6	10	10	8	8	7	8	10	3	12
Apogonidae	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Aulostomidae	0	0	1	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Balistidae	2	0	0	2	3	1	0	1	0	2	3	1	1
Blennidaae	2	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
Caesionidae	2	0	0	1	0	1	2	0	1	1	0	0	1
Carangidae	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Chaetodontidae	3	2	5	3	1	2	6	4	5	3	8	1	9
Cirrhitidae	3	0	2	2	1	0	2	1	3	2	1	3	2
Fistularidae	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Haemulidae	0	3	3	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
Holocentridae	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	1	1	0	2	0	2
Holocentridae	0	0	0	2	0	0	1	1	0	0	2	0	3
Labridae	8	10	13	11	13	11	8	10	9	10	12	7	12
Lethrinidae	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1
Lutjanidae	0	0	2	0	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	2
Monacanthidae	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	0
Mullidae	1	3	0	1	4	1	2	3	1	3	3	1	2
Muraenidae	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Nemipteridae	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ostraciidae	0	1	0	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
Pempheridae	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
Plesiopidae	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Pomacentridae	0	2	1	0	1	1	0	2	0	2	4	0	5
Pomacentridae	12	9	14	12	7	8	7	8	10	4	10	8	9
Priacanthidae	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Ptereleotridae	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	1
Scaridae	0	0	2	2	4	5	2	1	1	4	2	0	4
Scombridae	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Scorpionidae	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Serranidae	2	0	2	0	2	3	0	1	0	1	3	0	4
Siganidae	1	0	1	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sphyraenidae	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tetraodontidae	0	1	3	2	2	1	2	0	0	0	2	0	2
Zanclidae	0	0	1	0	1	1	0	0	1	0	1	0	1
Total No species	42	36	62	48	59	50	43	41	42	41	68	26	75



# Appendix 18: Biomass contribution (Kgha<sup>-1</sup>) from each reef fish family group and Trophic guild

	Village		Ambohibo	la		It	ampolo		B	eheloke		Maromena		
Trophic		Ankara												
Category	Site	Ambohoe	Nosimbato	Ambolafoty	Ankara	Mahadrano	Belamiera	Tambohoabo	Maromalinike	Ranolaly	Tanyvao	Lavapano	Bezamba	Ankara MB
	Aulostomidae	0.00	0.00	1.94	0.00	8.62	0.00	6.25	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.94	0.00	4.31
	Balistidae	4.77	4.04	0.00	10.46	0.09	0.00	0.00	16.38	4.13	1.35	4.44	7.62	3.49
	Carangidae	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	26.14	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Diodontidae	0.00	0.00	0.00	3.06	2.86	0.20	2.64	0.00	6.17	0.00	0.20	0.00	0.40
	Fistularidae	0.00	1.34	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Haemulidae	0.00	42.85	17.27	0.00	0.00	31.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	17.27	0.00	0.00
	Holocentridae	0.00	0.00	0.00	8.33	4.17	0.00	0.15	0.00	3.40	0.00	15.32	4.17	57.34
VOL	Labridae	78.71	127.86	157.60	84.54	227.51	377.34	85.93	34.39	287.66	9.51	83.17	38.77	198.18
j.	Lethrinidae	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.73	0.68	0.00	14.88
Car	Lutjanidae	2.84	0.00	128.06	2.84	0.00	0.00	0.66	0.05	6.90	0.00	0.61	0.00	5.73
-	Mullidae	6.03	3.03	5.20	8.90	10.39	5.20	4.88	12.95	2.83	0.47	10.99	9.81	3.86
	Muraenidae	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	19.02	0.00	12.47	0.00	0.00
	Pempheridae	0.00	0.00	24.73	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Penguipedidae	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Scorpaenidae	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Serranidae	10.21	47.25	0.00	3.68	0.00	13.69	3.68	0.47	9.01	1.07	6.49	0.00	14.43
	Sphyraenidae	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Corallivore	Chaetodontidae	8.13	9.44	68.20	12.28	2.97	18.16	23.46	2.43	59.05	1.75	34.74	0.08	9.40
ė	Acanthuridae	53 89	121.59	746 38	74 75	371.37	1192.43	254 97	207.16	1097.53	113.15	218.15	48 78	354 72
107	Pomacentridae	130.48	51.57	211.61	171.95	91.82	72.89	40.71	23.53	101.48	2.87	53.73	44.05	105.17
iđ	Scaridae	0.00	0.00	10.56	5.73	163 82	491.22	35.05	3.50	5 45	2.81	6.14	0.10	52.14
He	Siganidae	1.87	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.08	0.00	0.42
ınivore	Pomacanthidae	0.00	3.40	6.80	0.00	88.75	0.00	15.67	0.79	1.66	1.31	12.64	0.00	4.71
uО	Others	49.77	0.08	91.53	2.50	23.75	92.93	11.91	13.48	15.71	81.71	76.84	3.72	133.94
Mean	Biomass	346.69	412.46	1469.90	389.02	1022.24	2295.05	485.97	315.12	1620.02	216.74	555.93	157.11	963.11
Standa	rd Error	87.98	88.36	242.03	57.72	409.43	1136.52	225.25	65.04	772.46	83.41	205.55	24.11	432.84

## Appendix 19: Estimates of Urchin species Biomass (Kgha<sup>-1</sup>) on each survey site

Village	Ambohibola				Itampolo			Be	heloke		M	aromena/B	efasy
C'4 No	Ankara	Nether	A 1 . 1 . 6 . 4	4 . 1	M.I. J	D.1	Taulahada	M	D 1.1	т		D	1.1
Site Name	Ambonoe	Nosimbato	Ambolatoty	Ankara	Manadrano	Belamiera	I ambonoabo	Maromalinike	Kanolaly	1 anyvao	Lavapano	Bezamba	Ankara MB
Diadema savignyi	0.00	0.00	0.00	20.83	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Echinometra mathaei	0.00	0.00	0.00	1595.00	121.00	236.50	594.00	49.50	0.00	5.50	704.00	187.00	0.00
Echinostrephus molaris	8.75	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.92	0.42	1.25	187.92	63.33	13.75	247.92	107.08	0.42
Echinthrix diadema	115.67	2197.67	0.00	1156.67	5899.00	4453.17	404.83	1619.33	0.00	231.33	0.00	1503.67	1908.50
Tripneustes gratilla	0.00	0.00	0.00	18.17	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Stomopneustes variolaris	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	12.50	0.00
Biomass (Kgha <sup>-1</sup> )	124.42	2197.67	0.00	2790.67	6022.92	4690.08	1000.08	1856.75	63.33	250.58	951.92	1810.25	1908.92
Standard Error	12.77	244.19	0.00	228.47	653.86	553.19	75.06	177.83	7.04	25.48	79.62	164.30	212.05

#### Appendix 20: Estimated Biomass (Kgha<sup>-1</sup>) of Holothuria species at each survey site

Village		Ambohibo	la		Ita	mpolo		Be	heloke		M	aromena/B	efasy
Site Name	Ankara Ambohoe	Nosimbato	Ambolafoty	Ankara	Mahadrano	Belamiera	Tambohoabo	Maromalinike	Ranolaly	Tanyvao	Lavapano	Bezamba	Ankara MB
Actinopyga mauritiana	0.00	0.06	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Holothuria edulis	0.00	0.06	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.12	0.06	0.00
Pearsonothuria graeffi	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.35	0.00	0.18
Biomass	0.00	0.12	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.47	0.06	0.18
Standard Error	0.00	0.12	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.10	0.06	0.11



## Appendix 21: Inventory of fish species observed in each survey area

Family	Species	Ambohibola	Itampolo	Beheloke	Maromena and Befasy
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus auranticavus	Х	Х		Х
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus dussumieri	Х			
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus leucosternon	Х		Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus lineatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus mata	Х	Х		
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus nigricauda	Х	Х	Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus nigrofuscus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus tennenti	Х			Х
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus Thompsonii	Х	Х	Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus triostegus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Acanthurus xanthopterus	Х	Х		
Acanthuridae	Ctenochaetus binotatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Ctenochaetus striatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Ctenochaetus strigosus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Acanthuridae	Naso brachycentron	Х			Х
Acanthuridae	Naso brevirostris	X			X
Acanthuridae	Naso hexacanthus	X	x		
Acanthuridae	Naso liturarus	X	X		X
Acanthuridae	Naso unicornis	X			X
Acanthuridae	Zabrasoma veliferum	X			X
Acanthuridae	Zebrasoma desiardinii	24			71
Acanthuridae	Zebrasoma gemmatum	x			x
Acanthuridae	Zebrasoma sconas	X	x	x	X
Anogonidae	A pogon aureus	$\Lambda$	$\Lambda$	Λ	Λ
Apogonidae	Archamia fucata				
Apogonidae	Cheilodinterus guinguelineetus				
Aulostomidae	Aulostomus chinensis	V	v		V
Balistidae	Relistanus undulatus		$\Lambda$	v	Λ
Balistidae	Balistoides conspiculum		v	Λ	V
Dalistidae	Balistoides viridescens		X V		Λ
Balistidae	Dalistolides villdescells				
Balistidae	Rhinecanthus actangulus		Л		V
Balistidae	Sufflamon hursa				
Dalistidae	Sufflemen abrugentherus		v	$\mathbf{v}$	
Dansidaa	Diagiotromus rhinorhynohos		Λ	Λ	Λ
Diennidae	Plagiotremus tanginggoma		v	$\mathbf{v}$	
Diennidae	Plagiotremus tancinosoma		л	Л	
Caasianidaa	Coogie completing		v	v	
Caesionidae	Caesio lunoria		л		
Caesionidae	Caesio venthenata		v	л	
Caesionidae	Caesio xantinonota		л		
Caesionidae	Pterocaesio capricornis	X	V		V
Caesionidae	Pterocaesio chrysozona	X	X		Å
Carangidae	Carangoides ferdau				
Carangidae	Gnathanodon speciosus	X	N/	N/	N/
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon auriga	X	Х	X	Х
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon blackburnii	X		Х	
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon falcula	X	X		Υ.
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon guttatissimus	X	Х	Х	X
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon kleinii	X			X
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon lineatus	X			Х
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon lunula	X	Х	Х	
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon madagascariensis	Х	Х	Х	Х
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon melannotus	Х	Х		Х
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon meyeri	Х		Х	Х

Family	Species	Ambohibola	Itampolo	Beheloke	Maromena and Befasy
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon trifascialis	Х			
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon trifasciatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon vagabondus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Chaetodontidae	Chaetodon xanthocephelus	Х			
Chaetodontidae	Cheatodon interruptus	Х			Х
Chaetodontidae	Forcipiger longirostris	Х			Х
Chaetodontidae	Hemitaurichthys zoster	Х			Х
Chaetodontidae	Heniochus acuminatus	Х			Х
Chaetodontidae	Heniochus monoceros				
Cirrhitidae	Cirrhites pinnulatus	Х			Х
Cirrhitidae	Cirrhitichthys aprinus	Х		Х	Х
Cirrhitidae	Paracirrhites arcatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Cirrhitidae	Paracirrhites forsteri	Х	Х	Х	Х
Cirrhitidae	Paracirrhites hemistictus	Х		Х	
Fistularidae	Fistularia commersonii	Х	Х		
Haemulidae	Plectorhinchus chubbi	Х	Х		
Haemulidae	Plectorhinchus flavomaculatus	Х			
Haemulidae	Plectorhinchus gatterinus	Х	Х		
Haemulidae	Plectorhinchus playfairi	Х			
Holocentridae	Mypristis kuntee	Х		Х	Х
Holocentridae	Myripristis adusta	Х	Х		
Holocentridae	Myripristis murdjan	Х		Х	Х
Holocentridae	Neoniphon sammara	Х	Х		Х
Holocentridae	Sargocentron caudimaculatum	Х		Х	Х
Holocentridae	Sargocentron diadema	Х	Х		Х
Labridae	Anampses caeruleopunctatus	Х	Х	Х	
Labridae	Anampses melegrides	Х	Х	Х	Х
Labridae	Anampses twistii	Х	Х		Х
Labridae	Bodianus anthioides	Х	Х		Х
Labridae	Bodianus axillarius	Х	Х	Х	Х
Labridae	Bodianus bilunulatus	Х	Х		
Labridae	Bodianus diana	Х			Х
Labridae	Cheilio inermis	Х	Х		
Labridae	Chelinius trilobatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Labridae	Chelinus undulatus				
Labridae	Epibulus insidiator	Х	Х		
Labridae	Gomphosus caeruleus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Labridae	Halichoeres cosmetus	Х		Х	
Labridae	Halichoeres hortulanus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Labridae	Halichoeres nebulosus	Х		Х	Х
Labridae	Halichoeres scapularis				
Labridae	Hemigymnus fasciatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Labridae	Hologymnosus annulatus	Х	Х	Х	
Labridae	Labrichthys unilineatus	Х	Х		
Labridae	Labroides bicolor	Х	Х		Х
Labridae	Labroides dimidiatus	X	X	Х	X
Labridae	Novaculichthys taeniourus	Х			
Labridae	Oxycheilinus rhodochrous	Х		Х	
Labridae	Pseudocheilinus hexataenia	X		X	Х
Labridae	Pseudocheilinus octotaenia	X		X	
Labridae	Thalassoma amblycephalum	X			Х
Labridae	Thalassoma hardwickle	X	X		
Labridae	Thalassoma hebriacum	X	Х	Х	Х
Labridae	Thalassoma lunare	X	Х	Х	Х
Labridae	Thalassoma purpureum	X			X

Lethrinidae Induodentex auroolineatas X X X X X X Lethrinidae Lethrinus borbonicus Lethrinidae Lethrinus borbonicus Lethrinidae Lethrinus borbonicus Lethrinidae Lethrinus bosletus Lethrinidae Lethrinus obsoletus Lethrinidae Lethrinus obsoletus Ethrinidae Lethrinus obsoletus Ethrinidae Lethrinus bohar X X X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus Iduvilamma X X X X X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus Iduvilamma X X X X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus Iduvilamma X X X X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus Industra X X X X X X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus Industra X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	Family	Species	Ambohibola	Itampolo	Beheloke	Maromena and Befasy
LethrinidaeLethrinus borbonicusImage: Constraint of the sector of	Lethrinidae	Gnathodentex aureolineatus	Х			Х
LethrinidaeLethrinus larkLethLethLethLethLethrinidaeLethrinus obsoletusIIIILethrinidaeLethrinus olivaceaIIILethrinidaeLutjanus obarXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus boharXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus boharXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus boharXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kasmiraXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kasmiraXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus monostigmaIIXXLutjanidaeLutjanus monostigmaIXXXMonacanthidaeCantherines quarentiliIIXXMonacanthidaeCantherines quarentiliIIXXMullidaeMaloidichthy svanicolensisXXXXMullidaeParapeneus spachonusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus parbanicusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus hifasciatusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus hifasciatusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus hifasciatusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus hifasciatusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus hifasciatusXXXXNemipteridae <td< td=""><td>Lethrinidae</td><td>Lethrinus borbonicus</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	Lethrinidae	Lethrinus borbonicus				
LethrinidaeLethrinius olivaceaImage: second s	Lethrinidae	Lethrinus harak				
LethrinidaeLethrinus obsoletusImage: Constraint of the sector of t	Lethrinidae	Lethrinus lentjan				
LethrinidaeLethrinus olivaceaXXXLethrinidaeMonotaxis grandaculisXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus boharXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus glubusXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kasmiraXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kasmiraXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kasmiraXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus nonostigmaXLutjanidaeMacolor nigerXXXXMonacanthidaeCantherhines dumeriliiXMonacanthidaeCantherhines dumeriliiXMonacanthidaeCantherhines dumerilii-XXXMullidaeParapeneus socolosinsXXXXMullidaeParapeneus socolosinsXXXXMullidaeParapeneus indicousXXXXMullidaeParapeneus indicousXXXXMullidaeParapeneus indicousXXXXMullidaeParapeneus indicousXXXXMullidaeParapeneus indicousXXXXMullidaeParapeneus indicousXXXXMullidaeParapeneus indicousXXXXMullidaeParapeneus indicousXXXXNemiperidaeScolopisi binacul	Lethrinidae	Lethrinus obsoletus				
LethrinidaeMonotaxis grandaculisXIIXLutjanidaeLutjanus bohrXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus fukvilammaXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kasmiraXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kasmiraXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus monosfigmaXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus monosfigmaXLutjanidaeMacolor nigerXXXXMonacanthidaeCantherines dureriliiXMonacanthidaeCantherines pardalisXXXXMullidaeParapeneus vaciotomusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus brinusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus brinusXXXX<	Lethrinidae	Lethrinus olivacea				
Lutjanidae Lutjanus bohar X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus fulviflamma X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus gibbus X X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus kasmira X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus monostigma X X X X Macolor niger X X X X Macolor niger X X X X Monacanthidae Cantherines paralalis X X X Mullidae Parapeneus succonsus X X X X Mullidae Parapeneus naicolensis X X X X Mullidae Parapeneus naiconemua X X X X Mullidae Parapeneus macronemua X X X X Mullidae Parapeneus barberinus X X X X Mullidae Parapeneus indicus X X X X Mullidae Parapeneus indicus X X X X Mullidae Parapeneus indicus X X X X Mullidae Ostracion cubicus X X X Mullidae Parapeneus indicus X X X Mullidae Parapeneus indicus X X X Mullidae Ostracion cubicus X X X Mullidae Perpheris oualensis X X X Mullidae Perpheris oualensis X X X Pempheridae Pempheris schwenkii Pempheridae Pempheris schwenkii Pempheridae Pompheris schwenkii Pempheridae Pompheris schwenkii Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus imperator X X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus schrysurus X X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus imperator X X X Pomacentridae Abudefduf ratalensis Pomacentridae Abudefduf ratalensis X X X X Pomacentridae Abudefduf sparoides X X X X Pomacentridae Abudefduf vajensis Pomacentridae Ambyliprion falialopiosis X X X X Pomacentridae Ambyliprion falialopiosis X X X X Pomacentridae Amphiprion falialopiosis X X X X Pomacentridae Abudefduf vajensis	Lethrinidae	Monotaxis grandaculis	Х			Х
LutjanidaeLutjanus fulviflammaXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kasmiraXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus lutjanusXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus notatusXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus notatusXXXXLutjanidaeMacolor nigerXXXXMonacanthidaeCantherines andreifii	Lutjanidae	Lutjanus bohar	Х			
LutjanidaeLutjanus gibbusXXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus kusmiraXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus lutjanusXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus notostigmaLutjanidaeMacolor nigerXXXMonacanthidaeManoson scopusMonacanthidaeCantherines pardalisXXXMullidaeMulloidichthys vanicolensisXXXMullidaeParapeneus cyclostomusXXXMullidaeParapeneus cyclostomusXXXMullidaeParapeneus barberinusXXXMullidaeParupeneus barberinusXXXMullidaeParupeneus barbarinusXXXMullidaeParupeneus infasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus infasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus infasciatusXXXMullidaeOstracion cubicusXXXNemipteridaeScolopsis ghanamXXXOstraciidaeOstracion meleagrisXXXPompheridaePempheris schwenkiiPempheridaePempheris schwenkii-XPomacanthidaePomacanthus schrysruusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus schrysruusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus schrysruusX	Lutjanidae	Lutjanus fulviflamma	Х		Х	
Lutjanidae Lutjanus kasmira X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus kasmira X X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus kasmira X X X X X X Lutjanidae Lutjanus monostigma Lutjanus monostigma Varianus Macolor niger X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	Lutjanidae	Lutjanus gibbus	Х	Х		Х
LutjanidaeLutjanus lutjanusXXXLutjanidaeLutjanus notatus	Lutjanidae	Lutjanus kasmira	Х			Х
Lutjanidae Lutjanus monostigma ha ka	Lutianidae	Lutianus lutianus	Х	Х		
LutjanidaeLutjanus notatusImage: Constraint of the second s	Lutianidae	Lutianus monostigma				
LutjanidaeMacolor nigerXXXMonacanthidaeAmanses scopus	Lutianidae	Lutianus notatus				
MonacanthidaeAmanses scopusNNNMonacanthidaeCantherhines dumeriliiXXXMonacanthidaeCantherines pardalisXXXMullidaeMulloidichthys vanicolensisXXXMullidaeParapeneus cyclostomusXXXMullidaeParapeneus macronemuaXXXMullidaeParupeneus barberinusXXXMullidaeParupeneus barberinusXXXMullidaeParupeneus barberinusXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus indicusXXXMullidaeParupeneus indicusXXXMuranidaeGoolopsis bimaculatusNNNNemipteridaeScolopsis bimaculatusNNNNemipteridaeOstracion meleagrisXXXPompheridaePempheris oualeensisXXNPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXXPomacanthidaeCantopyge multispinusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXX <t< td=""><td>Lutianidae</td><td>Macolor niger</td><td>x</td><td></td><td></td><td>Х</td></t<>	Lutianidae	Macolor niger	x			Х
MonacanthidaeCantherhines dumeriliiImage of the second seco	Monacanthidae	Amanses scopus				**
NonacanthidaeCantherines pardalisXXXMullidaeMulloidichthys vanicolensisXXXMullidaeParapeneus cyclostomusXXXMullidaeParapeneus macronemuaXXXMullidaeParupeneus barberinusXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus indicusXXXMuraenidaeGymothorax javanicus	Monacanthidae	Cantherhines dumerilii				
NullidaeMulloidichthys vanicolensisXXXMullidaeParapeneus cyclostomusXXXMullidaeParapeneus macronemuaXXXMullidaeParupeneus barberinusXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXMullidaeParupeneus indicusXXXMuranidaeGymontorax javanicus	Monacanthidae	Cantherines pardalis	x	x		x
NumberNumberNumberNumberNumberMullidaeParapeneus cyclostomusXXXXMullidaeParapeneus barberinusXXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXXMullidaeParupeneus bifasciatusXXXXMullidaeParupeneus indicusXXXXMuraenidaeGymnothorax javanicusXXXXNemipteridaeScolopsis ghanamXXXXNemipteridaeOstracion cubicusXXXXOstraciidaeOstracion cubicusXXXXPempheridaePempheris schwenkiiPempheridaePempheris schwenkiiPomacanthidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXXPomacanthidaePonguentus genicirculatusXXXXPomacanthidaePonguenthus imperatorXXXXPomacanthidaePonguenthus sencirculatusXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf satasciatusXXXX<	Mullidae	Mulloidichthys vanicolensis	X		X	X
Muliidae Parapeneus macronemua X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus barberinus X X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus bifasciatus X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus bifasciatus X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus indicus X X X X X Muraenidae Gymothorax javanicus X X X Nemipteridae Scolopsis bimaculatus Nemipteridae Scolopsis ghanam X X X Ostraciidae Ostracion cubicus X X X Pempheridae Ostracion cubicus X X X Pempheridae Ostracion cubicus X X X Pempheridae Ostracion meleagris X X Pempheridae Pempheris schwenkii Pempheridae Pempheris vanicolensis X X Plesiopidae Calloplesiops altivelis X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus thrysurus X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus thrysurus X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus semcirculatus X Pomacanthidae Abudefduf natalensis Pomacentridae Abudefduf natalensis Pomacentridae Abudefduf sexfasciatus X Pomacentridae Abudefduf natalensis Pomacentridae Abudefduf sexfasciatus X Pomacentridae Abudefduf sexfasciatus X Pomacentridae Abudefduf natalensis Pomacentridae Abudefduf natalensis Pomacentridae Abudefduf natalensis Pomacentridae Abudefduf sexfasciatus X Pomacentridae Abudefduf sexfasciatus X Pomacentridae Amphiprion latifasciatus X Pomacentridae Amphiprion lati	Mullidae	Parapeneus cyclostomus	X	x	x	
Muliidae Parupeneus barberinus X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus barberinus X X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus bifasciatus X X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus bifasciatus X X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus bifasciatus X X X X X Muliidae Parupeneus bifasciatus X X X X X Muliidae Gymnothorax javanicus X X X X Nemipteridae Scolopsis bimaculatus X X X Ostracion cubicus X X X A Ostracion cubicus X X X Pempheridae Ostracion meleagris X X X Pempheridae Pempheris oualensis X X X Pempheridae Pempheris vanicolensis X X X Pomacanthidae Calloplesiops altivelis X X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus thrysurus X X X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus thrysurus X X X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus emicirculatus X X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus emicirculatus X X X Pomacanthidae Pomacanthus emicirculatus X X X Pomacanthidae Pygoplites diacanthus X Pomacanthidae Abudefduf sparoides X X X Pomacentridae Amloyglyphidodon indicus Pomacentridae Amloyglyphidodon indicus X X X Pomacentridae Amlopgiosis X X X X Pomacentridae Amphiprion latifasciatus X X X Pomacentridae Ambol Pomacanthus Pomacentridae Ambol Pomacentridae Ambol Pomacentridae Ambol Pomacen	Mullidae	Parapeneus macronemua	X	X	x	x
Naminale MultideName Parupeneus bifasciatusNNNNMultideParupeneus indicusXXXXMultidaeParupeneus indicusXXXXMuraenidaeGymnothorax javanicusXXXXNemipteridaeScolopsis bimaculatusXXXXNemipteridaeScolopsis ghanamXXXXOstracion cubicusXXXXXOstracion cubicusXXXXXPempheridaePempheris oualensisXXXXPempheridaePempheris coulensisXXXXPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXXXPomacanthidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisMXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisKXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensis <t< td=""><td>Mullidae</td><td>Parupeneus harberinus</td><td>X</td><td>X</td><td>X</td><td>71</td></t<>	Mullidae	Parupeneus harberinus	X	X	X	71
Numace MultidaeParupeneus indicusXXXXMuraenidaeGymothorax javanicusXXXMuraenidaeScolopsis bimaculatusXXXNemipteridaeScolopsis ghanamXXXNemipteridaeOstracion cubicusXXXOstraciidaeOstracion meleagrisXXXPempheridaePempheris schwenkiiXXXPempheridaePempheris schwenkiiXXXPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXXPlesiopidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natigensis<	Mullidae	Parupeneus hifasciatus	X	X	X	x
NumadeFarupticus metalsXXNuraenidaeGymothorax javanicusImage: Colopsis binaculatusNemipteridaeScolopsis binaculatusXXNemipteridaeScolopsis ghanamXXOstraciidaeOstracion cubicusXXOstraciidaeOstracion meleagrisXXPempheridaePempheris oualensisXXPempheridaePempheris schwenkiiImage: Colopsis ghanamXPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXPomacanthidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXPomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus thrysurusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sigiensisXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusImage: XXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXX	Mullidae	Parupeneus indicus	X	$\Lambda$	Λ	X
NumericationSymmetrical Symmetrical SecolopsisSecolopsis binaculatusXXNemipteridaeScolopsis ghanamXXXOstraciidaeOstracion cubicusXXXOstraciidaeOstracion meleagrisXXXPempheridaePempheris oualensisXXXPempheridaePempheris schwenkii	Muraenidae	Gymnothoray javanicus	$\Lambda$			Λ
NemipteridaeScolopsis binactulatisXXNemipteridaeScolopsis ghanamXXOstraciidaeOstracion cubicusXXOstraciidaeOstracion meleagrisXXPempheridaePempheris oualensisXXPempheridaePempheris schwenkii	Neminteridae	Scolopsis himaculatus				
NomportationSecondary SpinianianAAAOstraciidaeOstracion cubicusXXXPempheridaePempheris oualensisXXXPempheridaePempheris schwenkiiPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXXPlesiopidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXXPomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexifasciatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAmbiprion akallopiosisXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXXX	Nemipteridae	Scolopsis ghanam	x	x		
OstraciidaeOstracion meleagrisXXPempheridaePempheris oualensisXXPempheridaePempheris schwenkiiXXPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXPlesiopidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXPomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus imperatorXXPomacanthidaePogolites diacanthusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sigensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXPomacentridaeAmpiprion akallopiosisXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXX	Ostraciidae	Ostracion cubicus		X		
PossibilityAAAPempheridaePempheris oualensisXXPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXPlesiopidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXPomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXPomacanthidaePogoplites diacanthusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXX	Ostraciidae	Ostracion meleagris	X	X		
PempheridaePempheris schwenkiiAAAPempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXXPlesiopidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXXPomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus imperatorXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePogoplites diacanthusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sigensisXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXX	Pempheridae	Pempheris qualensis	X	X		
PempheridaePempheris vanicolensisXXPlesiopidaeCalloplesiops altivelisXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXXPomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePogoplites diacanthusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXXX	Pempheridae	Pempheris schwenkij	$\Lambda$	$\Lambda$		
Perimiter and the product of the state of	Pempheridae	Pempheris vanicolensis	x		x	
PrestopridaeCalioplestops attiventsXXXXPomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXXXXPomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus imperatorXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXXPomacanthidaePygoplites diacanthusXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf syaroidesXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXX	Dlagionidae		X		Λ	V
PomacanthidaeApolemichthys trimaculatusXXXXXPomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus imperatorXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXXPomacanthidaePygoplites diacanthusXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXX	Plesiopidae	Calloplesiops altivelis	X		<b>3</b> 7	X
PomacanthidaeCentropyge multispinusXXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus imperatorXXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXXPomacanthidaePogoplites diacanthusXXXXPomacanthidaePygoplites diacanthusXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXX	Pomacanthidae	Apolemichthys trimaculatus	X	37	X	X
PomacanthidaePomacanthus chrysurusXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus imperatorXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePygoplites diacanthusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXXX	Pomacanthidae	Centropyge multispinus	X	Х	Х	X
PomacanthidaePomacanthus imperatorXXXPomacanthidaePomacanthus semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePygoplites diacanthusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXXX	Pomacanthidae	Pomacanthus chrysurus	X			Х
PomacanthidaePomacanthius semicirculatusXXXPomacanthidaePygoplites diacanthusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicus	Pomacanthidae	Pomacanthus imperator	X		Х	N.
PomacanthidaePygoplites diacanthusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXXX	Pomacanthidae	Pomacanthus semicirculatus	X			X
PomacentridaeAbudefduf natalensisXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sexfasciatusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXXX	Pomacanthidae	Pygoplites diacanthus	Х			Х
PomacentridaeAbudefduf sextasciatusXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisXXXPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXXX	Pomacentridae	Abudetdut natalensis				
PomacentridaeAbudefduf sparoidesXXXXPomacentridaeAbudefduf vaigiensisImage: SparoidesImage: SparoidesImage	Pomacentridae	Abudetdut sextasciatus	X	X		
PomacentridaeAbudefdut vargiensisPomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusX	Pomacentridae	Abudetdut sparoides	Х	Х		Х
PomacentridaeAmloyglyphidodon indicusPomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXX	Pomacentridae	Abudetdut vaigiensis				
PomacentridaeAmphiprion akallopiosisXXPomacentridaeAmphiprion latifasciatusXX	Pomacentridae	Amloyglyphidodon indicus				
Pomacentridae Amphiprion latifasciatus X X	Pomacentridae	Amphiprion akallopiosis	X	Х		
	Pomacentridae	Amphiprion latifasciatus	Х		Х	
Pomacentridae Chromis agilis	Pomacentridae	Chromis agilis				
Pomacentridae Chromis chrysura X X	Pomacentridae	Chromis chrysura	X			X
Pomacentridae Chromis dimidiata X X X X X	Pomacentridae	Chromis dimidiata	X	Х	X	X
Pomacentridae Chromis lepidolepis X X X	Pomacentridae	Chromis lepidolepis	X		X	Х
Pomacentridae Chromis ternatensis X X X	Pomacentridae	Chromis ternatensis	Х	Х	Х	
Pomacentridae Chromis viridis X	Pomacentridae	Chromis viridis	Х			
Pomacentridae Chromis weberi X X X	Pomacentridae	Chromis weberi	Х		Х	Х
Pomacentridae Chrysiptera leucopoma/brownriggii X X X X X	Pomacentridae	Chrysiptera leucopoma/brownriggii	Х	Х	Х	Х
Pomacentridae Chrysiptera unimaculata X X X	Pomacentridae	Chrysiptera unimaculata	Х	Х	Х	
Pomacentridae Dascyllus carneus	Pomacentridae	Dascyllus carneus				

PonmentridaeDescriptionXXXXPonnacentridaePlectroglyphidodon inductionXXXXPonnacentridaePlectroglyphidodon inductionXXXXPonnacentridaePlectroglyphidodon inductionXXXXPonnacentridaePlectroglyphidodon inductionXXXXPonnacentridaePlectroglyphidodon inductionXXXXPonnacentridaePlectroglyphidodon inductionXXXXPonnacentridaePonnacentridaeXXXXPonnacentridaePonnacentridaeXXXXPonnacentridaePonnacentridaeXXXXPonnacentridaePonnacentridaeXXXXPonnacentridaePonnacentridaeXXXXPonacentridaePonacentridaeXXXXPereleotridaeNenateleotris magnificaXXXXPreceleotridaeRenateleotris magnificaXXXXScaridaeChoorum sopistatoidesXXXXScaridaeChoorum sopistatoidesXXXXScaridaeScarus globbanXXXXScaridaeScarus globbanXXXXScaridaeScarus globbanXXXXScaridaeScarus globbanXX<	Family	Species	Ambohibola	Itampolo	Beheloke	Maromena and Befasy
PomacentridaeNopomacentridaeXXXXXPomacentridaePlectroglyphilodonXXXXXPomacentridaePlectroglyphilodon inpusrjemnisXXXXXPomacentridaePlectroglyphilodon phenixensisXXXXXPomacentridaePlectroglyphilodon phenixensisXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeNormacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXXPomacentridaePrisaenthidaeXXXXXXPereleotridaeRealeotris nagnificaXXXXXXSaridaeCloturus sordulasXXXXXXXSaridaeCloturus sordulasXXXXXXSaridaeScans phothanXXXXXXSaridaeScans phothanXXXXXScaridaeScans phothanXXXX	Pomacentridae	Dascyllus trimaculatus	Х	Х		Х
Pomacentridae Plectroglyphiododn induction in a second sec	Pomacentridae	Neopomacentrus azysron	Х	Х	Х	Х
Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon inpuripennis Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon pleoninaus X V V X X X X X Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon pleoninensis X V V X X X Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon pleoninensis X V V X X Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon pleoninensis X V V X X Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon pleoninensis X V V X X Pomacentridae Pomacentrus burneghi X V V X X Pomacentridae Pomacentrus burneghi X V V V Pomacentridae Pomacentrus burneghi X V V V Pomacentridae Pomacentrus suffureus X V V V V Pomacentridae Pomacentrus inclusion X V V V V Prefeleotridae V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V V	Pomacentridae	Plectroglyphidodon dickii	Х	Х	Х	Х
Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon jornstonianus X X X X X X X Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon leucozonus X Y X X X X Pomacentridae Plectroglyphidodon phoenixensis X - X X X Pomacentridae Portacentrus barenschi X X X - X X Pomacentridae Pomacentrus barenschi X X - X X X Pomacentridae Pomacentrus barenschi X X - X X X Pomacentridae Pomacentrus surfurens X X - X X X Pomacentridae Pomacentrus suffurens X X X X X X Priacanthridae Pomacentrus suffurens X X X X X X Priacanthridae Pomacentrus suffurens X X X X X X Priacanthridae Prestevitis ragnifica X - X X X X Priacanthridae Prestevitis ragnifica X - X X X X Priacanthridae Prestevitis ragnifica X X X X X X Scaridae Chlorurus copisaratoides X X X X X X Scaridae Chlorurus copisaratoides X X X X X Scaridae Chlorurus sordidus X X X X X X Scaridae Scarus ghobban - X X X X Scaridae Scarus ghobban - X X X X Scaridae Scarus singer X X X X X Scaridae Scarus subroviolaccus X X X X X Scaridae Scarus subroviolaccus X X X X X Scaridae Scarus subroviolaccus X X X X X Scaridae Cephalopholis minitan X X X X X Scaridae Cephalopholis minitan X X X X Scaridae Epinophelus fasciatus X X X X X Scaridae Epinophelus fasciatus X X X X X Scaridae Epinophelus fasciatus X X X X X Scaridae Siganus Indida X X X X X Scaridae Siganus and A X X X X Scaridae Epinophelus fasciatus X X X X X Scaridae Epinophelus fasciatus X X X X X Scaridae Epinophelus fasciatus X X X X X Scaridae Siganus and A X X X X X Scaridae Siganus Sufficer X X X X X X Scaridae Siganus sufficer X X X X X X Scaridae Siganus sufficer X X X X X X X Scaridae Siganus sufficer X X X X X X X Scaridae Siganus sufficer X X X X X X X X Scarid	Pomacentridae	Plectroglyphidodon imparipennis	Х			Х
PomacentridaePlectroglyphidodon lacymatusXXXXXPomacentridaePlectroglyphidodon phoenixensisXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeStancentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeStancentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeStancentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeStagasts fasciolatusXXXXPricacnthidaePricacnthidaeXXXXXPreceleotridaeCetoscarus bicolor	Pomacentridae	Plectroglyphidodon johnstonianus	Х			
PomacentridaePlectroglyphidodon ploemixensisXVXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeNomacentridaeXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeStegastes faciolatusXXXXPomacentridaeStegastes faciolatusXXXXPromacentridaeReceleotridaeXXXXPomacentridaeReceleotridaeXXXXPromacentridaeReceleotridaeXXXXSoaridaeChorurus capistratoidesXXXXScaridaeChlorurus sordidusXXXXScaridaeChlorurus sordidusXXXXScaridaeScarus ingerXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaccusXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaccusXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaccusXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaccusXXXXScarus rubroviolaccusXXXXScaru	Pomacentridae	Plectroglyphidodon lacymatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
PomacentridaePetrolytphilodon phoenixensisXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaeSegastes fasciolatusXXXXPomacentridaeNemacelectoris magnificaXXXXPicrelectridaeNemacelectoris revisosXXXXScaridaeChorurus capistratoidesXXXXScaridaeChorurus capistratoidesXXXXScaridaeChorurus capistratoidesXXXXScaridaeChorurus capistratoidesXXXXScaridaeScarus nigorXXXXScaridaeScarus nigorXXXXScaridaeScarus nigorXXXXScaridaeScarus nigorXXXXScaridaeScarus nigorXXXXScaridaeScarus nigorXXXXScaridaeScarus nigorXXXXScaridaeScarus nigorXXXXScarus abedrXXX </td <td>Pomacentridae</td> <td>Plectroglyphidodon leucozonus</td> <td>Х</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Х</td>	Pomacentridae	Plectroglyphidodon leucozonus	Х			Х
Pomacentruba Pomacentrub Pomacentrub Pomacentrub Pomacentrub Pomacentrub sufficiencesXXXPomacentrub P	Pomacentridae	Plectroglyphidodon phoenixensis	Х			Х
PomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXPomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeXXXXXPomacentridaePriacanthidaeXXXXXPterelectridaeInterelectris evidesXXXXXScaridaeChorurus capistroiodesXXXXXScaridaeChorurus sonidusXXXXXScaridaeChorurus sonidusXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXXScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXX <td>Pomacentridae</td> <td>Pomacentrus baenschi</td> <td>Х</td> <td>Х</td> <td></td> <td>Х</td>	Pomacentridae	Pomacentrus baenschi	Х	Х		Х
PomacentridaePomacentrus suffurcusXXXPomacentridaePomacentrus suffurcusXXXPomacentridaePomachronis richardsoniXXXPomacentridaeRegates fasciolatusXXXPricentridaeRegates fasciolatusXXXPreterleotridaeNenateleotris magnificaXXXPtereleotridaeReneteleotris svidesXXXScaridaeChlorurus capistratoidesXXXScaridaeChlorurus constratidesXXXScaridaeChlorurus constratidesXXXScaridaeChlorurus contactesXXXScaridaeScarus ghobban	Pomacentridae	Pomacentrus burroughi	Х			
PomacentrulaePomacentrus suffureusXXXPomacentruidaePomacentrus trilineatusXXXPomacentruidaePomacentrus trilineatusXXXPomacentruidaePomacentrus trilineatusXXXPomacentruidaePriacanthidaeNemateleotris magnificaXXXPtereleotridaeNemateleotris magnificaXXXXPtereleotridaeIcetocarus biolorXXXXScaridaeChlorurus capistratoidesXXXXScaridaeChlorurus capistratoidesXXXXScaridaeChlorurus sordidusXXXXScaridaeScarus piebobanXXXXScaridaeScarus piebobanXXXXScaridaeScarus rubrovialaceusXXXXScaridaeScarus staberXXXXScaridaeScarus rubrovialaceusXXXXScariadaeScarus rubrovialaceusXXXXScariadaeScarus staberXXXXScariadaeCephalopholis arguesXXXXScariadaeCephalopholis bronakXXXXSerranidaeEpinophelus caruleopunctausXXXSerranidaeEpinophelus macrospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinoph	Pomacentridae	Pomacentrus caeruleus	Х			Х
PomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaePomacentridaeStegastes fasciolatusXXXXPriacanthus hamrur	Pomacentridae	Pomacentrus sulfureus	Х	Х		
PomacentridaePomachromis richardsoniXXXXXPomacentridaeStegastes fasciolatusXXXXXPiracanthidaePriacanthidaePriacanthidaeRenteleotris evidesXXXPtereleotridaeReneleotris evidesXXXXScaridaeCetoscarus bicolor	Pomacentridae	Pomacentrus trilineatus	Х			
Pomacentridae Stegastes fasciolatus X X X X X Priacanthus hamrur X X X X X Priacanthus hamrur X X X X Prereleotridae Nemateleotris magnifica X X X Scaridae Celoscarus bicolor X X X Scaridae Chlorurus capistratoides X X X X Scaridae Scarus ghobban X X X X X Scaridae Scarus niger X X X X X Scaridae Scarus niger X X X X X Scaridae Scarus cubroviolaceus X X X Scarinidae Cephalopholis ingus X X X Serranidae Cephalopholis magus X X X Serranidae Cephalopholis magus X X X Serranidae Cephalopholis magus X X X Serranidae Epinephelus caeruleopunctatus X Serranidae Epinephelus macrospilos X Serranidae Epinephelus merra X X X Serranidae Epinephelus supotoceps X X X Serranidae Epinephelus supotoceps X X X Serranidae Siganus argentes X X X Serranidae Siganus argentes X X X Siganidae Siganus sutor X X X Siganidae Siganus argentes X X X Siganidae Siganus argen	Pomacentridae	Pomachromis richardsoni	Х		Х	Х
PriacanthudaePriacanthus hamurImage is a second seco	Pomacentridae	Stegastes fasciolatus	Х	Х	Х	Х
Ptereleotridae Nemateleotris magnifica X X X X Ptereleotridae Ptereleotris evides X X X X Scaridae Ctorurus capistratoides X X X X Scaridae Chlorrurus consistratoides X X X X X Scaridae Chlorrurus sorlidus X X X X X X Scaridae Chlorrurus sorlidus X X X X X X Scaridae Scarus sorlidus X X X X X X Scaridae Scarus sorlidus X X X X X X Scaridae Scarus niger X X X X X Scaridae Scarus niger X X X X X Scaridae Scarus niger X X X X X Scaridae Scarus sorlidus X X X X X Scaridae Scarus sorliduseus X X X X X Scaridae Scarus sorliduseus X X X X Scaridae Scarus scaber X X X X X Scaridae Scarus scaber X X X X Scombridae Scarus scaber X X X X Scornidae Cephalopholis argus X X X Serranidae Cephalopholis mata X Serranidae Cephalopholis mata X Serranidae Epinephelus fasciatus X Serranidae Epinephelus macrospilos X Serranidae Pinephelus sulturius X Serranidae Pinephelus takina X Serranidae Pinephelus takina X Serranidae Pinephelus takina X Serranidae Pinephelus takina X Serranidae Siganus argentes Siganidae Siganus argen	Priacanthidae	Priacanthus hamrur				
PtereleotrikePtereleotrike evidesXXXScaridaeCetoscarus bicolor	Ptereleotridae	Nemateleotris magnifica	Х		Х	Х
ScaridaeCetoscarus bicolor×××××ScaridaeChlorurus cyanescensXXXXScaridaeChlorurus soridusXXXXScaridaeChlorurus soridusXXXXScaridaeScarus sharidXXXXScaridaeScarus ghobban	Ptereleotridae	Ptereleotris evides	Х			Х
ScaridaeChlorurus capistratoidesXXXXScaridaeChlorurus sordidusXXXXScaridaeHipposcarus haridXXXXScaridaeScarus ghobbanScaridaeScarus ghobbanScaridaeScarus niperXXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaccusXXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXXScombridaeScarus scaberXXXXXScombridaeScarus scaberXXXXXScombridaeCephalopholis argusXXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis soenakXXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus faciatusXXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus meraXXXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus faciatusXXXXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus meraXXXXXXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus faciatusXXXXXXXXXXX <t< td=""><td>Scaridae</td><td>Cetoscarus bicolor</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	Scaridae	Cetoscarus bicolor				
SearidaeChlorurus cyanescensXXXXScaridaeChlorurus sortidusXXXXScaridaeScarus ghobbanXXXXSearidaeScarus ghobbanXXXXScaridaeScarus nigerXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaceusXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXScornbridaePercis voltansXXXXSerranidaeAethaloperca rogaaXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis soenakXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus suvinaXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus suvinaXXXXSerranidaeSiganus argentesXX <t< td=""><td>Scaridae</td><td>Chlorurus capistratoides</td><td>Х</td><td></td><td></td><td>Х</td></t<>	Scaridae	Chlorurus capistratoides	Х			Х
ScaridaeChlorurus sordidusXXXXXScaridaeHipposcarus haridXXXXScaridaeScarus nigerXXXXScaridaeScarus nigerXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaceusXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXScombridaeScombridaeXXXXScorobridaePetrois volitansXXXXSerranidaeCephalophora rogaXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus sultatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus sultatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus sultatusXXXXSerranidaeSiganus argentesXXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutor <t< td=""><td>Scaridae</td><td>Chlorurus cvanescens</td><td>Х</td><td>Х</td><td></td><td>Х</td></t<>	Scaridae	Chlorurus cvanescens	Х	Х		Х
ScaridaeHipposcarus haridXXXScaridaeScarus ghobbanScaridaeScarus rubroviolaceusXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaceusXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXScombridaeScombridaeXXXXScorpionidaePterois volitansXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus facultopunctatusXSerranidaeEpinephelus facultopunctatusXSerranidaeEpinephelus facultopunctatusXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXX-SerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXX-SerranidaeEpinephelus suvinaXX-SerranidaeEpinephelus suvinaXX-SerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXX-SerranidaeEpinephelus suvinaXX-SerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXX-SerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXX-SerranidaeSiganus argentesSiganidaeSiganus argentes-	Scaridae	Chlorurus sordidus	Х	Х	Х	Х
ScaridaeScarus ghobbanImage: Scarus rigerXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaceusXXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXXScombridaeScarus scaberXXXXXScorpionidaeScombridaeXXXXXScorpionidaeActhaloperca rogaaXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis iniataXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fukulaXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fukulaXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fukulaXXXXSerranidaeSiganus ganetesXXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXX<	Scaridae	Hipposcarus harid	Х	Х		
ScaridaeScarus sigerXXXXScaridaeScarus rubroviolaceusXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXScombridaeXXXXXScornbridaeActhaloperca rogaaXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus careuleopunctatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus careuleopunctatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus sulturinaXXXXSerranidaePiectropomus punctatusXXXXSerranidaePiectropomus punctatusXXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena haracudaXXXXSphyraenidae	Scaridae	Scarus ghobban				
ScaridaeScarus rubroviolaceusXXXXXScaridaeScarus scaberXXXXScombridaeScombridaeXXXXScombridaePetrois volitansXXXXSerranidaeAethaloperca rogaaXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metaorspilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metaorspilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metaorspilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metaorspilosXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus suovinaXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tuvinaXXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus suovinaXXXXSerranidaePiectropomus punctatusXXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesImitaitaImitaitaitaitaitaitaitaitaitaitaitaitaitai	Scaridae	Scarus niger	Х	Х	Х	
ScaridaeScarus scaberXXXScombridaeScombridaeXXXScorpionidaePterois volitansXXXScrranidaeAchtaloperca rogaaXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis marusXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metraorospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metraorospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus solitocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus suvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus suvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaePieuchopomus punctatusXXXSerranidaePieuchopomus punctatusXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesImitianImitianXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesImitianXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXXShyraena favicaudaXXXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena favicaudaXXXX	Scaridae	Scarus rubroviolaceus	Х	Х	Х	Х
ScombridaeScombridaeXXXScopionidaePterois volitansXXXSerranidaeAethaloperca rogaaXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metraXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metraXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metraXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tuvinaXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXSerranidaeSiganus argentesImagentersImagentersSiganidaeSiganus surorXXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaImagentersImagentersXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaImagentersImagentersImagentersSiganid	Scaridae	Scarus scaber	X	X	X	
ScorpionidaePterois volitansXXXXSerranidaeAethaloperca rogaaXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tukula	Scombridae	Scombridae	Х	Х		
SerranidaeAethaloperca rogaaXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaePiectropomus punctatusXXXSerranidaeSiganus argentesXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXStranidaeCanthigaster bennettiXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster bennettiXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXTetrad	Scorpionidae	Pterois volitans	Х	Х		Х
SerranidaeCephalopholis argusXXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tuvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tuvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tuvinaXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXSerranidaeSiganus argentesXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraen alpilo	Serranidae	Aethaloperca rogaa	Х			Х
SerranidaeCephalopholis boenakXXXSerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXXSerranidaeVariola louti	Serranidae	Cephalopholis argus	Х	Х		Х
SerranidaeCephalopholis miniataXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXXSerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXXSerranidaeSiganus argentes	Serranidae	Cephalopholis boenak	Х		Х	
SerranidaeEpinephelus caeruleopunctatusXXSerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tuvinaXXSerranidaePiectropomus punctatusXXSerranidaePiectropomus punctatusXXSerranidaePiectropomus punctatusXXSerranidaeSiganus argentesSiganidaeSiganus argentesSiganidaeSiganus argentesSiganus argentesSiganus argentesSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloTTTetraodontidaeCanthigaster bennettiXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXX	Serranidae	Cephalopholis miniata	Х			Х
SerranidaeEpinephelus fasciatusXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metraXXSerranidaeEpinephelus metraXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tukulaXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tukulaXXSerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXSerranidaeSiganus argentesXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flaviceaudaXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flaviceaudaXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXX	Serranidae	Epinephelus caeruleopunctatus				
SerranidaeEpinephelus macrospilosXXSerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tukula	Serranidae	Epinephelus fasciatus	Х			Х
SerranidaeEpinephelus melanostigmaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tukulaXXXSerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXSerranidaeVariola loutiXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster bennettiXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXZancluácCanthigaster valentiniXXXZancluácZanclus cornutusXXX	Serranidae	Epinephelus macrospilos	Х			
SerranidaeEpinephelus merraXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tukulaXXXSerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXSerranidaeVariola loutiXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloXXXTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster bennettiXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXZancludaeZanclus comutusXXX	Serranidae	Epinephelus melanostigma	Х	Х		
SerranidaeEpinephelus spilotocepsXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tukulaXXXSerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXXSerranidaeVariola loutiXXXXSerranidaeSiganus argentesXXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXXShyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaXXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloXXXXTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusXXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster bennettiXXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXXXX	Serranidae	Epinephelus merra	Х	Х		
SerranidaeEpinephelus tauvinaXXXSerranidaeEpinephelus tukula	Serranidae	Epinephelus spilotoceps	Х	Х		
SerranidaeEpinephelus tukulaXXSerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXSerranidaeVariola loutiXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXSiganidaeSiganus luridusXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXStranodontidaeArothron hispidusXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXZanclus cornutusXXX	Serranidae	Epinephelus tauvina	Х	Х		
SerranidaePlectropomus punctatusXXXXXSerranidaePseudanthiasXXXXXSerranidaeVariola loutiXXXXSiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXXSiganidaeSiganus luridusXXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaXXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXXTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusXXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster bennettiXXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXXXX	Serranidae	Epinephelus tukula				
SerranidaePseudanthiasXXXXSerranidaeVariola loutiImage: SerranidaeSiganus argentesImage: SerranidaeImage: SerranidaeSiganus argentesImage: SerranidaeImage: SerranidaeImag	Serranidae	Plectropomus punctatus	Х			
SerranidaeVariola loutiImage: Constraint of the second seco	Serranidae	Pseudanthias	Х		Х	Х
SiganidaeSiganus argentesXXXSiganidaeSiganus luridusXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloXXXTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusXXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXZanclus cornutusXXXX	Serranidae	Variola louti				
SiganidaeSiganus luridusXXXSiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloXXXTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusXXXTetraodontidaeArothron nigropunctatusXXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXZanclus cornutusXXXX	Siganidae	Siganus argentes				
SiganidaeSiganus sutorXXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaXXSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloXXTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusXXTetraodontidaeArothron nigropunctatusXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster amboiensisXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaste	Siganidae	Siganus luridus	Х	Х		
SphyraenidaeSphyraena barracudaSphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusTetraodontidaeArothron nigropunctatusXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster amboiensisXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXX<	Siganidae	Siganus sutor	Х	Х		
SphyraenidaeSphyraena flavicaudaSphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusTetraodontidaeArothron nigropunctatusXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster amboiensisXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXX<	Sphyraenidae	Sphyraena barracuda				
SphyraenidaeSphyraena jelloXTetraodontidaeArothron hispidusXXTetraodontidaeArothron nigropunctatusXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster amboiensisXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXXX	Sphyraenidae	Sphyraena flavicauda				
TetraodontidaeArothron hispidusXXTetraodontidaeArothron nigropunctatusXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster amboiensisXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXXX	Sphyraenidae	Sphyraena jello				
TetraodontidaeArothron nigropunctatusXXTetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster amboiensisXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXXX	Tetraodontidae	Arothron hispidus	X			X
TetraodontidaeCanthiagaster bennettiXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster amboiensisXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXXX	Tetraodontidae	Arothron nigropunctatus	Х			
TetraodontidaeCanthigaster amboiensisXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXX	Tetraodontidae	Canthiagaster bennetti	Х	Х		
TetraodontidaeCanthigaster solandriXXXTetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXXX	Tetraodontidae	Canthigaster amboiensis	Х	Х		
TetraodontidaeCanthigaster valentiniXXZanclidaeZanclus cornutusXX	Tetraodontidae	Canthigaster solandri	Х	Х		Х
Zanclidae Zanclus cornutus X X X X X	Tetraodontidae	Canthigaster valentini	Х	Х		Х
	Zanclidae	Zanclus cornutus	Х	Х	Х	Х



#### Appendix 22: Malagasy Vezo names for common fish families

Latin	Vezo
Acanthuridae	Angy or Fiantsifa
Apogonidae	Tsaborandanda
Aulostomidae	Fia sody
Balistidae	Tsontso
Blennidae	Tabilolo
Caesionidae	Fitse
Plesiopidae	N/A
Carangidae	Lagnora
Chaetodontidae	Fianakoho
Cirrhitidae	Tabonagna
Fistularidae	Antserakantsiva
Haemulidae	Fiandraty or Angarera
Holocentridae	Masikime
Labridae	Lemy
Lethrinidae	Angelike
Lutjanidae	Amporoma or Fiam-poty
Monacanthidae	Tsontso
Mullidae	Fiantsomoke
Muraenidae	Lamiera
Nemipteridae	Tsabeabato
Ostraciidae	Takalo
Pempheridae	Boleake
Pomacanthidae	Lafindaka
Pomacentridae	Fiankara
Priacanthidae	Fia bemaso
Ptereotoidae	Valala
Scaridae	Bodoloha
Scombridae	Lamatra
Scorpionidae	Lafo
Serranidae	Lovo
Siganidae	Keliholy
Sphyraenidae	AloAlo
Tetradontidae	Botana
Zanclidae	Jalaraike



## Appendix 23: Inventory of Hard Coral and Algae genera observed in each survey area

	Genus	Ambohibola	Itampolo	Beheloke	Maromena and Befasy
	Acropora	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Alveopora				
	Acanthastrea	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Astreopora		Х	Х	Х
	Blastomussa			Х	
	Coscinarea		Х	Х	Х
	Cyphastrea	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Cycloseris				
	Diploastrea	Х			
	Echinopora	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Echinophyllia	Х	Х		Х
	Favia	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Favites		Х	Х	Х
	Fungia		Х	Х	Х
	Galaxea green	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Galaxea red	Х			
	Gardineroseris		Х	Х	Х
	Goniastrea		Х		Х
a)	Goniopora		Х		Х
ner	Herpolitha				
Gei	Hydnophora	Х	Х	Х	Х
al (	Leptastrea			Х	Х
Or	Leptoria				
d C	Leptoseris				
lar	Lobophyllia	Х	Х	Х	
1 (E	Merulina	Х			Х
inia	Millepora		Х	Х	Х
acti	Montastrea	Х	Х	Х	Х
lers	Montipora	Х	Х	Х	Х
Sc	Mycedium				
	Oulophyllia	Х		Х	Х
	Oxypora	Х			
	Pachyseris		Х	Х	
	Pavona	Х	Х		Х
	Physogyra		Х		
	Platygyra		Х	Х	Х
	Pleisiastrea	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Plerogyra				
	Pocillopora	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Porites branching	Х		Х	Х
	Porites massive	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Psammocora		Х	Х	Х
	Synarea				
	Seriatopora				
	Stylophora	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Tubastrea			Х	
	Tubipora				
	Turbinaria	Х	X		



	Genus	Ambohibola	Itampolo	Beheloke	Maromena and Befasy
	Halimeda	Х		Х	Х
	Asparagopsis	Х			
	Caulerpa	Х	Х		
	Codium	Х			
	Cystoseiria				
	Derbesia	Х		Х	
	Dictyospheria	Х	Х	Х	Х
ora	Dictyota	Х	Х	Х	Х
ene	Eucheuma	Х	Х	Х	Х
Ŭ	Hydroclathrus			Х	
gae	Hypnea	Х			
AI	Laurencia	Х			Х
	Padina	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Red filamentous	Х		Х	
	Sargassum	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Turbinaria	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Ulva		Х	Х	Х
	Jania				
	Amphiroa	Х		Х	Х